# KNOWING COD'S VOICE

Patricia Hulsey

## Knowing God's Voice

Patricia Hulsey

### HARVESTIME INTERNATIONAL NETWORK

This course is part of the Harvestime International Network, a program designed to equip believers for effective spiritual harvest. This course has been reformatted to serve the needs of the Morris Cerullo Legacy School of Ministry with permission from Harvestime International Network

Morris Cerullo World Evangelism San Diego, California Copyright © 2017 28812 • EB261 The New International Version, Amplified Bible, and New American Standard Bible texts may be quoted in any form (written, visual, electronic, or audio), up to and inclusive of five hundred (500) verses without express written permission of the publisher, providing the verses quoted do not amount to a complete book of the Bible. For the New International Version and the New American Standard Bible, the verses quoted must not account for twenty-five percent (25%) or more of the total text of the work in which they are quoted. For the Amplified Bible, the verses quoted must not account for fifty percent (50%) or more of the total text of the work in which they are quoted. Contact The Lockman Foundation for proper copyright notice information to include. When quotations from these texts are used in non-saleable media such as: church bulletins, orders of service, posters, transparencies or similar media, a complete copyright notice is not required, but the initials must appear at the end of each quotation (NIV, AMPC, or NASB, respectively). Permission requests that exceed the above guidelines use of the New International Version (within the U.S. and Canada) and the Amplified Bible must be directed to, and approved in writing by, The Zondervan Corporation, 5300 Patterson Avenue, S.E., Grand Rapids, Michigan, 49530, U.S.A.

Any commentary or other Biblical reference work produced for commercial sale that uses the *New International Version* must obtain written permission for use of the NIV text. Permission requests for commercial use of the *New International Version* within the U.K., EEC, and EFTA countries that exceed the above guidelines must be directed to, and approved in writing by, Hodder & Stoughton Ltd., a member of the Hodder Headline Plc. Group, 338 Euston Road, London NW1 2BH, England. Permission requests for non-commercial use of the New International Version that exceed the above guidelines must be directed to, and approved in writing by, International Bible Society, 1820 Jet Stream Drive, Colorado Springs, CO 80921.

Permission requests that exceed the above guidelines for the *New American Standard Bible* and for non-commercial use of the *Amplified Bible* must be directed to and approved in writing by The Lockman Foundation, P.O. Box 2279, La Habra, CA 90632-2279 – (714) 879-3055. http://www.lockman.org The permission to quote from the *New American Standard Bible* is limited to material which is wholly manufactured in compliance with the provisions of the copyright laws of the United States of America. The Lockman Foundation may terminate this permission at any time. Printed in the United States of America.

THE LIVING BIBLE ("TLB"), paraphrased, © 1971 by Tyndale House Publishers, Wheaton, Illinois 60187. All rights reserved. *The Living Bible* is a compilation of Scripture paraphrases previously published by Tyndale House Publishers under the following titles: Living Letters, 1962; Living Prophecies, 1965; Living Gospels, 1966; Living Psalms and Proverbs, 1967; Living Lessons of Life and Love, 1968; Living Book of Moses, 1969; Living History of Israel, 1970.

REVISED STANDARD VERSION OF THE BIBLE, Old Testament Section, Copyright 1952, New Testament Section, Copyright 1946, by Division of Christian Education of the National Council of Churches of Christ in the United States of America. © COPYRIGHT 1962 By Oxford University Press, Inc. *The Oxford Annotated Bible, Revised Standard Version* (RSV), containing the Old and New Testaments, Translated from the original tongues, being the version set forth A.D. 1611 revised A.D. 1881-1885 and A.D. 1901 compared with the most ancient authorities and revised A.D. 1952 with introductions, comments, cross references, general articles, tables of chronology and of measures and weights, and index.

The passages used in this book, from the Old and New Testaments, are translated out of the Original Tongues and with the Former Translations diligently compared, COMMONLY KNOWN AS THE AUTHORIZED (KING JAMES) VERSION. Used by Permission from THE GIDEONS International. 1958 Edition Holy Bible. The National Bible Press. Printed In The U.S.A.

Good News Translation® (Today's English Version, Second Edition). Copyright © 1992 American Bible Society. All rights reserved. Bible text from the Good News Translation (GNT) is not to be reproduced in copies or otherwise by any means except as permitted in writing by American Bible Society, 101 North Independence Mall East, FL 8, Philadelphia, PA 19106 -2155 (www.americanbible.org).

All quotations of scripture have had italics added for emphasis. There are places within the quoted scripture that may have an open quote without a close quote or vice versa, or an open parenthesis without a close parenthesis or vice versa. These are not typographical errors or oversights. They are exact quotes from the verses that we are using.

### **Contents**

Introduction	6
1 Knowing The Voice Of God	8
2 "If Any Man Will Do He Shall Know"	17
3 The Will Of God	29
4 Heading In The Wrong Direction	40
5 The Pattern Of God's Will	49
6 How God Speaks To Man	61
7 The Bush Still Burns	75
8 Questionable Practices	87
9 A Biblical Model For Decision Making	97
10 Tried And Failed?	102
11 God's Will And Suffering	109
12 Six Stages Of Revelation	129
About Morris Cerullo	134
The Morris Cerullo Legacy International Cen	ter135
The Morris Cerullo Legacy School of Ministry	135

### INTRODUCTION

"What is God's will for me?" This question is perhaps the one most often asked by believers. It is also a question that frequently confronts Christian leaders, as men and women turn to them for guidance in decision making.

In everyday situations of life, believers are constantly making choices that determine whether or not they will do the perfect will of God. It is essential to know God's voice, understand His will, and make right decisions each day. It is important because each minor decision affects the finding of God's will for a lifetime

Man must make choices in relationship to God's will. This plan was instituted by God when Adam and Eve were placed in the Garden of Eden (Genesis 1-3). God's will for Adam and Eve was to name the animals, tend the Garden, have companionship with each other, and reproduce to populate the earth. Most important, they were to maintain intimate fellowship with God. Adam and Eve were also warned about what was <u>not</u> God's will. They were forbidden to eat of the tree of the knowledge of good and evil.

Including the story of Adam and Eve, the entire Bible is a history of decisions that individuals and nations made in relation to God's will. You can learn from both the successes and failures of these men and women

One of the most exciting revelations in the Bible is that God has a definite plan for every individual for this life and eternity. In order to fulfill these plans, you must come to know God's voice. You must learn how He has communicated in times past and how He speaks today.

This course explains how God speaks to you and how to find God's will for your life. Guidelines are given on knowing the voice of God and determining His will. The pattern of God's will and scriptural examples

of how God reveals His will are discussed.

A scriptural model for decision-making is explained. Guidelines are presented on overcoming wrong decisions, what to do if you have missed the will of God, and handling questionable practices. Six stages of revelation of a plan of God are also identified.

Harvestime International Network focuses on what Jesus taught to equip men and women to reach their world with the Gospel. One of the great truths He revealed was that God does speak to men:

I am the good shepherd, and know my sheep, and am known of mine ... And other sheep I have, which are not of this fold: them also I must bring, and they shall hear my voice, and there shall be one fold, and one shepherd ... My sheep hear my voice, and I know them, and they follow me:

John 10:14, 16, 27

God has a plan for intimate relationship with mankind. Man is known by God and can know Him personally.

You *can* know the voice of God!

### Chapter 1

### KNOWING THE VOICE OF GOD

### **KEY VERSE:**

My sheep hear my voice, and I know them, and they follow me.

John 10:27

### INTRODUCTION

The title of this course, "Knowing God's Voice," implies several things:

**First**: That there is a God.

**Second**: That He communicates with man.

**Third**: That man can recognize His voice when

He speaks.

**Fourth**: That God has something to say.

Let us examine each of these statements:

**First**: This course is based upon the truth that there is a God Who is revealed to man through the written record of His Word, the Holy Bible.

**Second**: The Bible is the inspired, written record of God's communication to man. It details the ways that God spoke to man and the response of individuals and nations to the voice of God. The Bible often repeats the phrase ". . . and the Lord said," where God spoke to man. This confirms that God communicates with men and women.

For an example, read the story of Balaam in Numbers chapter 22. God spoke to Balaam, but he refused to listen. God wanted to

communicate to this man so much that He actually resorted to using a donkey. Balaam was:

... rebuked for his iniquity; the dumb ass speaking with man's voice forbad the madness of the prophet.

II Peter 2.16

**Third**: The Bible verifies that believers can know the voice of God. Jesus said:

I am the good shepherd, and know my sheep, and am known of mine ... And other sheep I have, which are not of this fold: them also I must bring, and they shall hear my voice, and there shall be one fold, and one shepherd ... My sheep hear my voice, and I know them, and they follow me:

John 10:14, 16, 27

**Fourth**: God has something important to say to mankind. We are warned:

Wherefore (as the Holy Ghost saith), To day if ye will hear His voice, Harden not your hearts, as in the provocation, in the day of temptation in the wilderness ...

Hebrews 3:7-8

The "temptation in the wilderness" and the "provocation" (provoking) of God mentioned in these verses refer to the disobedience of the nation of Israel.

After Israel was delivered from Egyptian captivity, they repeatedly disobeyed when God spoke to them. In these verses, God warns us to respond when He speaks and not disobey as Israel did.

The phrase "To day, if ye will hear His voice," confirms that God still speaks to men, just as He did in times past. The warning to listen confirms that what He has to say is important.

### **MANY VOICES**

The Bible reveals that there are many voices in the world clamoring for attention:

There are, it may be, so many kinds of voices in the world, and none of them is without signification.

I Corinthians 14:10

What are these voices in the world?

### THE VOICE OF MAN

The voice of man is easy to recognize. It is the audible voice of another human being:

Then Peter and the other apostles answered and said, We ought to obey God rather than men.

Acts 5:29

Sometimes the voice of man may give wise advice, but anytime the voice of man conflicts with the voice of God, you must obey God.

### THE VOICE OF SATAN

The voice of Satan was first heard when he spoke to Eve in the Garden of Eden (Genesis 3:1, 4, 5). Satan's voice lies, deceives, and always attempts to lead humanity into sin, away from God. You can easily recognize this when you read about the temptation of Jesus by Satan in Matthew 4:1-13. You can study examples of conversations Satan has with God in Job 1:7-12 and 2:1-6.

Evil spirits (demons of Satan) also have voices:

For unclean spirits, crying with loud voice, came out of many that were possessed with them ...

Acts 8:7

And in the synagogue there was a man, which had a spirit of an unclean devil, and cried out with a loud voice, Saying, Let us alone; what have we to do with thee, thou Jesus of Nazareth? art thou come to destroy us? I know thee who thou art; the Holy One of God.

Luke 4:33-34

Sometimes the voice of Satan is actually audible when demons use the vocal cords of a possessed man or woman. Most often, however, Satan speaks in an inaudible voice. He speaks lies, deceit, and sinful thoughts into your mind.

### THE VOICE OF SELF

The voice of self is man talking to himself. You can read examples of this in Luke 16:3 and 18:4, and in Jonah 4:8, where the prophet wished in himself to die. The Bible warns concerning the voice of self:

O LORD, I know that the way of man is not in himself; it is not in man that walketh to direct his steps.

Jeremiah 10:23

### THE VOICE OF GOD

Jesus said believers could know God's voice and distinguish it from other voices:

To him the porter openeth; and the sheep hear his voice: and he calleth his own sheep by name, and leadeth them out. And when he putteth forth his own sheep, he goeth before them, and the sheep follow him: for they know his voice. And a stranger will they not follow, but will flee from him: for they know not the voice of strangers.

John 10:3-5

Believers are compared to sheep. It is the characteristic of sheep not to know where they are going. They must be led. Jesus said He was the shepherd or leader of the sheep. He said His sheep would know His voice and follow Him instead of the voices of man, self, or Satan.

### HEARING THE VOICE OF GOD

Open your Bible to the Book of Genesis and read chapters 1-3. These chapters record the creation of the world and of the first human beings, Adam and Eve. From the time of creation, God communicated His will to mankind. He gave specific instructions to Adam and Eve. They were to name the animals, tend the Garden, have companionship with each other, and reproduce to populate the earth. Most important of all, they were to maintain intimate fellowship with God. This intimate fellowship with God enabled them to know God's voice. When God spoke, He communicated His plan to them:

And the Lord God commanded the man, saying, Of every tree of the garden thou mayest freely eat: But of the tree of the knowledge of good and evil, thou shalt not eat of it: for in the day that thou eatest thereof thou shalt surely die.

Genesis 2:16-17

By the voice of God, the will of God was revealed to Adam and Eve. They could freely eat of every tree in the garden, with the exception of the tree of the knowledge of good and evil.

Adam and Eve did not follow God's plan. They listened to the voice of Satan and ate of the forbidden tree. When they realized what they had done, they hid themselves from God:

And they heard the voice of the Lord God walking in the garden in the cool of the day; and Adam and his wife hid themselves from the presence of the Lord God amongst the trees of the garden. And the Lord God called unto Adam, and said unto him, Where art thou?

Genesis 3:8-9

It is sin which separates man from God. God did not remove His presence from man. Because of sin, man hid himself from the presence of God. Sin results in a hardened heart. The Bible warns:

While it is said, To day if ye will hear his voice, harden not your hearts ...

Hebrews 3:15

God wants to communicate to man, but communication requires relationship. Sin separates man from intimate relationship to God, hardens his heart, and hinders him from knowing the voice of God.

### THE VOICE AND THE WILL

Believers often ask, "What is God's will for me?" What do we actually mean when we say we want to know the will of God? It means we want to know His general plan for our lives. We want His guidance in specific decisions so we can make wise choices. We desire His direction in the circumstances of life. The question we should be asking is, "How can I know the voice of God?" Knowing God's voice results in finding the will of God.

God wants you to know His will:

Wherefore be ye not unwise, but understanding what the will of the Lord is.

Ephesians 5:17

If you know His voice, then you will understand His will as He speaks it to you. Learning to receive divine guidance is learning to walk in intimate fellowship with God. The Bible says:

... Man shall not live by bread alone, but by every word that proceedeth out of the mouth of God.

Matthew 4:4

The word "proceedeth" speaks of a continuing function. It means something that happened in the past, is happening in the present, and will continue in the future. God speaks to communicate His will to mankind. This is why it is important to know the voice of God.

### WHEN GOD SPEAKS

There are two Greek words translated as "word" in the Bible. The Greek words are *logos* and *rhema*. *Logos* refers to the written Word of God. *Rhema* refers to the living or life-giving Word of God. It was said of believers in the city of Berea:

These were more noble than those in Thessalonica, in that they received the word (rhema) with all readiness of mind, and searched the scriptures (logos) daily, whether those things were so.

Acts 17:11

This verse illustrates the relationship of the *logos* and *rhema* word. The *logos*, or written Word, always agrees with the *rhema*, or spoken, life-giving Word. This is how you can know the voice you hear is from the Lord. A *rhema* Word from God usually applies to a specific situation, meets a personal need, and provides individual guidance. Because you recognize the Word as applying to a specific need or situation in your life, it becomes a life-giving Word to you.

A *rhema* Word may be communicated through a sermon or a verse from the Bible that suddenly strikes you with great meaning. It may be spoken to you by God through the use of spiritual gifts. It may also be spoken in your inner spirit by the Lord. (You will learn more about how God speaks through spiritual gifts and in your spirit in later chapters.)

But remember: The *rhema* Word will always agree with the written Word of God. The written Word of God is complete. Nothing is to be added to it or taken from it (Revelation 22:18-19). When God speaks through the *rhema* Word, it will always be in harmony with His written Word.

### TYPES OF LISTENERS

The Bible speaks of two main divisions of listeners:

Therefore whosoever heareth these sayings of mine, and doeth them, I will liken him unto a wise man, which built

his house upon a rock ... And every one that heareth these sayings of mine, and doeth them not, shall be likened unto a foolish man, which built his house upon the sand:

Matthew 7:24, 26

A foolish listener hears the voice of God, but does not act upon it. A wise listener hears and acts upon the message of God. One listener is a "hearer of the Word" only. The other is both a "hearer and a doer."

You must not only come to know the voice of God, you must learn to respond in obedience to that voice:

But be ye doers of the word, and not hearers only, deceiving your own selves. For if any be a hearer of the word, and not a doer, he is like unto a man beholding his natural face in a glass: For he beholdeth himself, and goeth his way, and straightway forgetteth what manner of man he was. But whoso looketh into the perfect law of liberty, and continueth therein, he being not a forgetful hearer, but a doer of the work, this man shall be blessed in his deed.

James 1:22-25

Jesus also told a story about seed sown in several types of soil, which illustrates various types of listeners. Read the story in Matthew 13:1-9. Jesus explains the story in Matthew 13:18-23. He compares the different soils to listeners and their response to the Word of God.

### **Seed By The Wayside**

Some seed fell by the wayside and was snatched up by birds before it could take root. This is an example of a man who hears the voice of God but the words do not take root in his heart. Satan snatches away God's Word.

### **Seed In Stony Places**

Some seed fell in stony places and sprang up quickly. But when the heat of the sun came, the plant withered and died because it had no roots. This is the listener who hears God's Word and receives it with joy, but it does not really take root in his life. When circumstances get tough, he is offended and ceases to respond to God's voice.

### **Seed Among The Thorns**

Some seed fell among thorns, which choked outgrowth of the plants. This is an example of the voice of God being choked out by the cares of the world, materialism, etc.

### Seed On Good Ground

Some seed fell on good ground and brought forth a rich harvest. This is an example of the listener who receives God's Word, listens to His voice, and roots himself in that revelation. This person will mature spiritually and become a reproducing, fruitful believer.

### HOW CAN YOU KNOW GOD'S VOICE?

Do you want to be able to know God's voice? Do you want to know His will for your life? In the next chapter, you will learn of requirements that prepare you to hear the voice of God and discover His will for your life.

### Chapter 2

## "IF ANY MAN WILL DO ... HE SHALL KNOW"

### **KEY VERSE:**

I beseech you therefore, brethren, by the mercies of God, that ye present your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, acceptable unto God, which is your reasonable service. And be not conformed to this world: but be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind, that ye may prove what is that good, and acceptable, and perfect, will of God.

Romans 12:1-2

### INTRODUCTION

There are some prerequisites if you are to come to know the voice of God. A prerequisite is something you must do before you can do something else. It is something required before you are able to reach a certain goal.

Your goal in this course is to come to know the voice of God. This chapter explains the prerequisites (the things required) before you can achieve this objective. Jesus said:

If any man will do his will, he shall know of the doctrine, whether it be of God, or whether I speak of myself.

John 7:17

The key verses of this chapter, Romans 12:1-2, list some things that are God's will for you to do. If you meet these prerequisites, then you will come to know God's voice and His will for your life.

### **BORN-AGAIN EXPERIENCE**

I beseech you therefore, brethren, by the mercies of God, that ye present your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, acceptable unto God, which is your reasonable service.

Romans 12:1

As you learned in the previous chapter, sin separates you from God's Presence. Because of sin, you have difficulty hearing and responding positively to the voice of God.

In the natural world, you do not recognize the voice of a stranger. You recognize voices of those you know and with whom you have developed a relationship. The same is true in the spiritual world. If you are to come to know God's voice, you must first come to know God. However, you cannot develop an intimate relationship with Him with sin in your life.

Romans 12:1 requires that YOU make the move towards God by giving your life to Him. God has already spoken through His written Word and revealed it is His will for you to develop such a relationship:

> The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some men count slackness; but is longsuffering to us-ward, not willing that any should perish, but that all should come to repentance.

> > II Peter 3:9

God does not want you to spend your life in sin. He wants you to live it according to His plan:

That he no longer should live the rest of his time in the flesh to the lusts of men, but to the will of God.

I Peter 4:2

God is pictured, standing at the door of your life, desiring entrance so He can develop a relationship with you:

Behold, I stand at the door, and knock: if any man hear my voice, and open the door, I will come in to him, and will sup with him, and he with me.

Revelation 3:20

God's stated purpose from the beginning of the world was to bring all men into the knowledge of Christ Jesus:

Having made known unto us the mystery of his will, according to his good pleasure which he hath purposed in himself: That in the dispensation of the fulness of times he might gather together in one all things in Christ, both which are in heaven, and which are on earth; even in him:

Ephesians 1:9-10

You are "gathered into Christ" by becoming part of the family of God. Just as you are born into a natural family, you must be "born again" spiritually into this spiritual family.

Read John, chapter 3. This chapter explains in detail what it means to be born-again. To experience the new birth you must:

Acknowledge you are a sinner:

For all have sinned, and come short of the glory of God; Romans 3:23

Recognize the penalty of sin is death:

God warned Adam and Eve that if they sinned, they would die. This meant both spiritual death (separation from God's presence) and physical death. When Jesus died on the cross He died in your place. He died for your sins so you could have everlasting life:

For the wages of sin is death; but the gift of God is eternal life through Jesus Christ our Lord.

Romans 6:23

If you accept His sacrifice for sin, you are no longer under the penalty of death.

Confess your sins, ask forgiveness, and believe that Jesus died for you:

If we say that we have no sin, we deceive ourselves, and the truth is not in us. If we confess our sins, he is faithful and just to forgive us our sins, and to cleanse us from all unrighteousness.

I John 1:8-9

For God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but have everlasting life.

John 3:16

When you present your life to God in this manner, you are "bornagain" spiritually:

Therefore if any man be in Christ, he a new creature: old things are passed away; behold, all things are become new

II Corinthians 5:17

When you are born again, you become part of God's spiritual family. You are no longer separated from the Presence of God. When you die physically, you will live eternally with Him.

You have established a relationship with God through Jesus Christ. You have heard and responded to the truth of the Gospel. You are now in a position to learn how to recognize God's voice:

... Every one that is of the truth heareth my voice.

John 18:37

### INDWELLING OF THE HOLY SPIRIT

There is another prerequisite that will help you come to know God's voice. The Bible speaks of an experience called the Baptism of the Holy Spirit. This experience results in the Holy Spirit dwelling in your life and empowering you to live a holy life that is acceptable to God.

One of the most important ministries of the indwelling Holy Spirit is to guide the believer into God's will:

Howebeit when he, the Spirit of truth, is come, he will guide you into all truth ... and he will shew you things to come ... for he shall receive of mine, and shall shew it unto you.

John 16:13-14

The Bible says:

For as many as are led by the Spirit of God, they are the sons of God.

Romans 8:14

There is a definite relationship between being a child of God (born again) and being led by the Holy Spirit. The natural man (who is not born-again) does not receive and follow guidance of the Holy Spirit. Because he has not become a "spiritual man" through the new birth experience, He does not recognize the voice of God:

But the natural man receiveth not the things of the Spirit of God: for they are foolishness unto him: neither can he know them, because they are spiritually discerned.

I Corinthians 2:14

The following examples from the Book of Acts demonstrate the leading of the Holy Spirit in the lives of believers:

### **PHILIP**

A church deacon by the name of Philip was led by the Spirit to join a chariot he saw on a desert road to Gaza:

Then the Spirit said unto Philip, Go near, and join thyself to this chariot.

Acts 8:29

Philip obeyed the leading of the Holy Spirit. This resulted in the salvation and water baptism of an Ethiopian man who was riding in the chariot

### PETER

Peter was told by the Holy Spirit to go with three men who came from Caesarea. Peter said:

And the Spirit bade me go with them, nothing doubting ...

Acts 11:12

Peter recognized the leading of the Holy Spirit. He had no doubts when the Spirit spoke in his inner being and revealed God's will to him. He obeyed and it resulted in the first cross-cultural ministry to the Gentiles

### PAUL

Paul often changed his evangelistic schedule at the prompting of the Holy Spirit:

After they were come to Mysia, they assayed to go into Bithynia: but the Spirit suffered them not.

Acts 16:7

Paul planned to go to Mysia, but the Holy Spirit gave him different directions

These three examples are just a few of many in the Bible that illustrate how the Holy Spirit enables you to hear God's voice. As Jesus promised, the Holy Spirit takes the will of God and reveals it to you.

### SPIRITUAL MATURITY

And be not conformed to this world ...

Romans 12·2

In the natural world, when a baby is born, he must attain a certain level of maturity before he begins to recognize the voice of his parents. The same is true in the spiritual world. When you are first born again, you may not be able to recognize the voice of God when He speaks to you. When you first receive the Holy Spirit, you may not always understand when the Spirit reveals God's will to you. But the Holy

Spirit will continue to reveal God's will and guide you. As you mature spiritually, you will come to recognize this voice within your spirit.

The Bible speaks of this parallel between the natural and spiritual:

For every one that useth milk is unskilful in the word of righteousness: for he is a babe. But strong meat belongeth to them that are of full age, even those who by reason of use have their senses exercised to discern both good and evil.

Hebrews 5:13-14

The "milk" and "meat" mentioned in these verses refer to the written Word of God, the Holy Bible. When you are first born again, you start learning some of the simple truths (milk) of the written Word of God. As you mature, you are able to master the deeper truths (meat) of the Word of God

As you continue to study God's written Word, your spiritual senses will mature. You will be able to exercise them to discern good and evil. This means you will be able to distinguish God's will and His way from the wrong ways of life. This is why it is important for you to study God's written Word.

As you mature spiritually, you will no longer "conform" to the world. To be conformed means to be fashioned or shaped according to a set standard. Spiritual maturity will conform you to the image of Christ rather than the image of worldly standards.

Spiritual maturity also helps you achieve emotional maturity. If you lack emotional maturity, important decisions may be made in a fit of anger or self-pity. This can have disastrous long-range results.

As you mature spiritually, you will develop the "Fruit of the Holy Spirit," evidences of spiritual maturity that result in emotional maturity:

But the fruit of the Spirit is love, joy, peace, longsuffering, gentleness, goodness, faith, meekness, temperance: against such there is no law.

Galatians 5:22-23

### TRANSFORMATION

... but be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind ... Romans 12:2

Spiritual maturity leads finally to transformation, another prerequisite that enables you to know the voice of God. What natural man (human nature) desires to do and what God desires for your life is different. This creates a conflict between the flesh (natural man) and the spirit (spiritual man).

### Paul wrote of this conflict:

For the flesh lusteth against the Spirit, and the Spirit against the flesh: and these are contrary the one to the other: so that ye cannot do the things ye would.

Galatians 5:17

Paul recognized that there is a continuing struggle of the flesh against the Spirit in matters relating to the fulfilling of God's will. He identified this struggle as taking place in the mind:

> But I see another law in my members, warring against the law of my mind, and bringing me into captivity to the law of sin which is in my members.

> > Romans 7:23

### Because of this, he urged:

I beseech you therefore, brethren, by the mercies of God, that ye present your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, acceptable unto God, which is your reasonable service. And be not conformed to this world: but be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind, that ye may prove what is that good, and acceptable, and perfect, will of God.

Romans 12:1-2

The word *beseech* means to plead, implore, or beg. The phrase "present your bodies a living sacrifice" indicates an unreserved surrender to God.

To offer something for a sacrifice means to give it up completely. In the Old Testament, when a sacrifice was made, it was given completely to God to be burned with fire, consumed by the priest, or both, as the law indicated. The giver of the sacrifice had no further claim to it.

So must be our surrender to God. The natural man, the old selfnature, must die to the world and the flesh. This is what is meant by "transformation." It is being changed into another image patterned after the Lord Jesus Christ:

I am crucified with Christ ...

Galatians 2:20

They that are Christ's have crucified the flesh ...

Galatians 5:24

But I keep under my body, and bring it into subjection: lest that by any means, when I have preached to others, I myself should be a castaway.

I Corinthians 9:27

Let not sin therefore reign in your mortal body, that ye should obey it in the lusts thereof.

Romans 6:12

Having therefore these promises, dearly beloved, let us cleanse ourselves from all filthiness of the flesh and spirit, perfecting holiness in the fear of God.

II Corinthians 7:1

Likewise reckon ye also yourselves to be dead indeed unto sin ...

Romans 6:11

Actual physical crucifixion, as Jesus experienced, is an unnatural death. There is significance in the fact that the death prescribed for the self-nature is crucifixion. The fleshly nature of man will never die a natural death. It will not die voluntarily. It must be put to death by force, just as in actual crucifixion in the natural world.

According to Romans 12:1-2, such surrender precedes the knowledge of God's will. If you want to know God's voice and His will, you must first surrender. We often want to reverse the process. We want to know His will, then decide if we will surrender to it. But Romans 12:1-2 indicates surrender comes first.

The reason we are hesitant about surrender is because we do not understand God's will is always acceptable, good, and perfect. We are afraid to surrender to God totally because we have not grasped this basic concept:

For I know the plans I have for you, says the Lord. They are plans for good and not for evil, to give you a future and a hope.

Jeremiah 29:11, TLB

### RENEWING YOUR MIND

Your mind is naturally conformed to the principles of the world around you. It happens because of your basic sin nature. It also happens through the influence of your culture.

But God says you are not to conform to the world but to be transformed. The word *transform* means to be changed into a new image. The pattern for that image is the Lord Jesus Christ:

But we all, with open face, beholding as in a glass the glory of the Lord, are changed into the same image from glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of the Lord.

II Corinthians 3:18

According to Romans 12:2, transformation comes through renewing your mind. This means you must get rid of worldly standards and principles and conform to the principles revealed in God's written Word.

Your mind is transformed as you develop the mind of Christ:

Let this mind be in you, which was also in Christ Jesus.

Philippians 2:5

The word "let" indicates that you have to make a choice in order to have the mind of Christ. You must permit the transformation of the mind to happen. You have a responsibility in development of the transformed mind. It is not something done automatically for you by God:

Wherefore gird up the loins of your mind ...

I Peter 1:13

To "gird up" the mind means to clothe or protect your mental powers. To transform or gird up the mind, it is necessary to immerse it in the Word of God. Search the Bible to discover what type of mind was in Christ.

Your mind is transformed as God puts His laws into it:

... I will put my laws into their mind ...

Hebrews 8:10

Use the power of the mind to cast down and bring into captivity wrong thoughts:

Casting down imaginations, and every high thing that exalteth itself against the knowledge of God, and bringing into captivity every thought to the obedience of Christ;

II Corinthians 10:5

You have the responsibility to control your thought life:

Finally, brethren, whatsoever things are true, whatsoever things are honest, whatsoever things are just, whatsoever things are pure, whatsoever things are lovely, whatsoever things are of good report; if there be any virtue, and if there by any praise, think on these things.

Philippians 4:8

Then you can say with Paul:

... but we have the mind of Christ.

I Corinthians 2:16

The mind of Christ was set and determined to do the will of God.

### PROVING GOD'S WILL

Study the following chart. You will discover that each prerequisite discussed in this chapter is included in Romans 12:1-2:

I beseech you therefore brethren by the mercies of God ...that you present your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, acceptable unto God, which is your reasonable service. And be not conformed to this world: but be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind ...

You come to God through His mercy extended through the sacrifice of Jesus for your sins. Spiritual maturity is enabled by the working of the Holy Spirit in your life. You are transformed by the Word, your mind is renewed.

The new birth experience, the indwelling of the Holy Spirit, spiritual maturity, and transformation of the mind: How do these relate to knowing God's will? According to Romans 12:1-2, they are prerequisites leading to knowledge of His will:

... that ye may prove what is that good, and acceptable, and perfect, will of God.

Romans 12:2

The word *prove* means to determine, confirm, and be sure of something. These prerequisites lead to assurance of the will of God.

But what exactly is meant by the "will of God"? And what are the "good, perfect, and acceptable" wills of God? Why is it important to "prove" or determine God's will? We will explore answers to these questions in the following chapters.

### Chapter 3

### THE WILL OF GOD

### **KEY VERSE:**

For I came down from heaven not to do mine own will, but the will of him that sent me.

John 6:38

### INTRODUCTION

This chapter identifies three types of will in operation in the world today. It defines the expression "God's will", examines the life of Jesus in relation to that will, and stresses the importance of the will of God.

### THE MEANING OF "WILL"

The common meaning of the word *will* is to determine or decide on the basis of the will. The will is the power of choice. There are three types of will operating in the world today:

### **SELF-WILL**

This is the will of man, the basic selfish nature that desires to walk its own way. When you guide your life by self-will, you make choices on the basis of your will apart from God. The Bible warns about selfwill:

O LORD, I know that the way of man is not in himself: it is not in man that walketh to direct his steps.

Jeremiah 10:23

Self-will is the operation of the fleshly nature of man:

But chiefly them that walk after the flesh in the lust of uncleanness, and despise government. Presumptuous are they, selfwilled, they are not afraid to speak evil of dignities.

II Peter 2:10

The Bible records the results of self-will:

So I gave them up unto their own hearts' lust: and they walked in their own counsels.

Psalm 81:12

Sin, suffering, and trouble in the world today are all results of man living in disobedience to the will of God. David speaks of self-will operating in the lives of wicked men:

Deliver me not over unto the will of mine enemies: for false witnesses are risen up against me, and such as breathe out cruelty.

Psalm 27:12

The Bible states that leaders in the church should not be self-willed:

For the bishop must be blameless, as the steward of God; not selfwilled

Titus 1:7

### SATAN'S WILL

Satan has a will. He desires to destroy all that is good in your life. Jesus warned Peter about this:

And the Lord said, Simon, Simon, behold, Satan hath desired to have you, that he may sift you as wheat:

Luke 22:31

Satan wants to sift all that is good out of your life. Jesus said:

The thief cometh not, but for to steal, and to kill, and to destroy: I am come that they might have life, and that they might have it more abundantly.

John 10:10

Paul said some believers are taken captive by the will of Satan:

And that they may recover themselves out of the snare of the devil, who are taken captive by him at his will.

II Timothy 2:26

### **GOD'S WILL**

The third will operating in the world is the will of God. This is the subject of our study.

### The Meaning Of God's Will

The New Testament was originally written in the Greek language. In Greek, there are two terms used for the word "will," in reference to the will of God.

One word is *bouléma*, which refers to God's sovereign will. This is His predetermined plan for everything that happens in the universe. This type of "God's will" is fulfilled, regardless of decisions made by man. It is His master plan for the world.

The *bouléma* will of God does not require the cooperation of man. In the *bouléma* will of God, the outcome is predetermined. The *bouléma* will of God is written in His Word and is quite clear. There is no need to seek this will of God because it is revealed in the Bible.

The other word *theléma* refers to God's desire for man to experience and live in His will. It refers to His individual plan, or will, for each man and women. In order for God to fulfill His *theléma* will, it requires your cooperation. You have the power to choose whether or not you will walk in the *theléma*, or individual will of God for your life. It is this *theléma* will, or God's will for you as an individual, to which we refer when we speak of seeking God's will.

One other type of God's will is the "moral" will of God, commandments revealed in the written Word of God that teach how believers should live. The individual and sovereign wills of God for man never conflict with the moral will of God as revealed in His

Word. The following chart summarizes the various meanings of the "will of God":

THREE MEANINGS FOR "WILL OF GOD"		
Sovereign	Individual	Moral
Bouléma	Theléma	
God's predetermined plan for the universe	God's detailed plan for each individual	The moral commands revealed in the written Word of God that teach how we should believe and live
Unaffected by the decisions of man	Affected by the decisions of man	The individual will of God, in harmony with His moral will

### **JESUS AND GOD'S WILL**

God's will was the chief concern of Jesus during His earthly ministry. He declared:

For I came down from heaven, not to do mine own will, but the will of him that sent me.

John 6:38

God's will was to bring men and women into right relationship with Him:

And this is the Father's will which hath sent me, that of all which he hath given me I should lose nothing, but should raise it up again at the last day.

John 6:39

And this is the will of him that sent me, that every one which seeth the Son, and believeth on him, may have everlasting life: and I will raise him up at the last day.

John 6:40

The purpose of Christ's life was to fulfill God's will. Even as a child, Jesus was concerned with doing God's will. When He was in the temple and His parents came looking for Him, Jesus said:

### The Will Of God

... wist ye not that I must be about my Father's business? Luke 2:49

The secret of His spiritual strength was in doing God's will:

Jesus saith unto them, My meat is to do the will of him that sent me, and to finish his work.

John 4:34

This verse reveals His concern with finishing God's work through His life and ministry.

The power evident in Christ's earthly ministry is related to the will of God:

I can of mine own self do nothing; as I hear, I judge; and my judgment is just; because I seek not mine own will, but the will of the Father which hath sent me.

John 5:30

Christ's words and deeds were not His own. He spoke and acted according to the Father's will:

... My doctrine is not mine, but his that sent me.

John 7:16

... and the word which ye hear is not mine, but the Father's ...

John 14.24

... I do nothing of myself; but as my Father has taught me ... John 8:28

... I seek not mine own will, but the will of the Father which hath sent me.

John 5:30

Even as He faced death by crucifixion, Jesus prayed:

... O my Father, if it be possible, let this cup pass from me: nevertheless not as I will, but as thou wilt.

Matthew 26:39

Jesus was willing to die, if it was God's will for Him to do so. The life of Jesus is a perfect example of absolute conformity to the sovereign, moral, and individual will of God.

### THE IMPORTANCE OF GOD'S WILL

God's will is important because. . .

### **It Determines Your Eternal Destiny**

Your eternal destiny depends on doing God's will. You must respond positively to God's plan of redemption for your life...

Because straight is the gate and narrow is the way, which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.

Matthew 7:14

Not every one that saith unto me, Lord, Lord, shall enter into the kingdom of heaven; but he that doeth the will of my Father which is in heaven.

Matthew 7:21

And the world passeth away, and the lust thereof: but he that doeth the will of God abideth forever.

I John 2:17

### It Is The Basis Of Your Relationship With God

Your relationship to Jesus is based on doing His will:

For whosoever shall do the will of God, the same is my brother, and my sister, and mother.

Mark 3:35

### It Provides Direction

God's will is important because you are incapable of directing your own way:

O LORD, I know that the way of man is not in himself: it is not in man that walketh to direct his steps.

Jeremiah 10:23

You lack the ability to guide your own steps. Without God's guidance, you go your own way and stray from the plan of God:

All we like sheep have gone astray; we have turned every one to his own way ...

Isaiah 53:6

### **It Provides Knowledge Of The Future**

God is the only one with knowledge of the future. He knows the snares of Satan that await you. He knows the future of the economic and political systems. He knows what events await you in the future:

... I am God, and there is none like me, declaring the end from the beginning, and from ancient times the things that are not yet done ...

Isaiah 46:9-10

Man is able to function in the present and recall the past. He can also plan for the future; but God is the only one with actual knowledge of the future.

Some people think Satan has foreknowledge of the future. He does not. If he did, he never would have motivated the crucifixion of Jesus. He would have been able to look into the future and see that by this act, redemption from sin would become a reality. Satan only knows what God chooses to reveal about the future. For example, Satan knows that his eternal destiny is hell because God revealed it.

### It Is Commanded That You Know It

Knowing God's will is also important because you are commanded to know and do it:

Wherefore be ye not unwise, but understanding what the will of the Lord is.

Ephesians 5:17

... as the servants of Christ, doing the will of God from the heart;

Ephesians 6:6

God desires your obedience to His will more than He desires your sacrifices or praise:

And Samuel said, Hath the LORD as great delight in burnt offerings and sacrifices, as in obeying the voice of the LORD? Behold, to obey is better than sacrifice, and to hearken than the fat of rams. For rebellion is as the sin of witchcraft, and stubbornness is as iniquity and idolatry ...

I Samuel 15:22-23

God wants you to stand perfect and complete in His will:

Epaphras, who is one of you, a servant of Christ, saluteth you, always labouring fervently for you in prayers, that ye may stand perfect and complete in all the will of God.

Colossians 4·12

### It Results In Doctrinal Soundness

Jesus said:

If any man will do his will, he shall know of the doctrine, whether it be of God, or whether I speak of myself.

John 7:17

If you do God's will as it is revealed to you, then you will develop spiritual maturity in judging sound doctrine. This will prevent you from being deceived by false teaching.

### **It Results In Answered Prayer**

When you are living in the will of God, you can pray with confidence that your requests will be answered:

And whatsoever we ask, we receive of him, because we keep his commandments, and do those things that are pleasing in his sight.

I John 3:22

Now we know that God heareth not sinners: but if any man be a worshipper of God, and doeth his will, him he heareth.

John 9:31

And this is the confidence that we have in him, that, if we ask any thing according to his will, he heareth us:

I John 5:14

# **It Brings Spiritual Blessings**

Spiritual blessings are promised if you do God's will:

For ye have need of patience, that, after ye have done the will of God, ye might receive the promise.

Hebrews 10:36

# Blessings will actually pursue you:

And it shall come to pass, if thou shalt hearken diligently unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to observe and to do all his commandments which I command thee this day, that the LORD thy God will set thee on high above all nations of the earth: And all these blessing shall come on thee, and overtake thee, if thou shalt hearken unto the voice of the LORD thy God.

Deuteronomy 28:1-2

# It Helps You Avoid Chastisement

Chastisement means discipline, reproof, and correction. Those who deliberately turn away from God's revealed will are chastised:

But it shall come to pass, if thou wilt not hearken unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to observe to do all his commandments and his statutes which I command thee this day; that all these curses shall come upon thee, and overtake thee:

Deuteronomy 28:15

And ye have forgotten the exhortation which speaketh unto you as unto children, My son, despise not thou the chastening of the Lord, nor faint when thou art rebuked of him: For whom the Lord loveth, he chasteneth, and scourgeth every son whom he receiveth. If ye endure chastening, God dealeth with you as with sons; for what son is he whom the father chasteneth not? But if ye are without chastisement, whereof all are partakers, then are ye bastards, and not sons. Furthermore we have had fathers of our flesh which corrected us, and we gave them reverence: shall we not much rather be in subjection unto the Father of spirits, and live?

Hebrews 12:5-9

#### Jesus also warned:

And that servant, which knew his lord's will, and prepared not himself, neither did according to his will, shall be beaten with many stripes.

Luke 12:47

Knowing God's will is a serious matter for those who desire to live the abundant life and avoid chastisement.

#### It Results In Success

One of the instructions given to Joshua when he assumed leadership of the nation of Israel was to keep the commandments of God and walk in His ways. If he did this, Joshua had this guarantee:

... then thou shalt make thy way prosperous, and then thou shalt have good success.

Joshua 1:8

The Book of Psalms also records that a man walking in God's way will be successful and *whatsoever he doeth shall prosper* (Psalm 1:3). In a world filled with failure and defeat, knowing and doing the will of God is the secret to successful living.

## THE PROPER MOTIVATION

You should be motivated to do God's will because you love Him. Love desires to please the object of that love:

If ye love me, keep my commandments.

John 14:15

He that hath my commandments and keepeth them, he it is that loveth me: and he that loveth me shall be loved of my Father, and I will love him, and will manifest myself to him.

John 14:21

Jesus answered and said unto him, If a man love me, he will keep my words: and my Father will love him, and we will come unto him, and make our abode with him.

John 14:23

# **Chapter 4**

# HEADING IN THE WRONG DIRECTION

## **KEY VERSE:**

O Lord, I know that the way of man is not in himself: It is not in man that walketh to direct his steps.

Jeremiah 10:23

#### INTRODUCTION

It is just as important to know how not to do something as it is to know how to do it.

A great inventor in the United States named Thomas Edison conducted over 1,000 experiments that failed before he perfected the light bulb. When asked if he regretted all that wasted time, he said "No. I discovered over 1,000 ways NOT to do it." In the future, he did not have to waste time using methods that did not work.

In the Bible, God warns of ways you should NOT seek guidance for your life. If you heed these warnings, you will not waste time with non-biblical methods of guidance that God does not approve. This will prevent you from making bad decisions and heading in the wrong direction in life.

In other chapters, you will learn how God revealed His will in the past and how He speaks to men in the present. But first, we must eliminate the negatives. These are the ways you should NOT seek guidance.

## THE OCCULT

There are numerous Satanic practices grouped under the heading of the occult. Many of these practices are to determine guidance. Occult practices vary from nation to nation, but they include such methods as witches, shamans, sorcerers, magicians, fortunetellers; astrology; horoscopes; and the reading of tealeaves, crystals, cards, and the palm of the hand. Occult practices include any form of supernatural involvement that is not of God. Such practices are motivated by Satan.

God warned His people not to deal with occult practices. You can read these warnings in Deuteronomy 18:9-14 and Exodus 22:18.

Witchcraft is the practice of witches including white and black magic; sorcery; astrology; voodoo; and the use of potions, spells, enchantments, and drugs. It includes all similar Satanic practices and worship. Witchcraft and other such Satanic practices are spiritual rebellion against God:

For rebellion is as the sin of witchcraft ...

I Samuel 15:23

The Bible records that sorcerers tried to turn people away from the Gospel:

But Elymas the sorcerer . . . withstood them, seeking to turn away the deputy from the faith.

Acts 13:8

Witchcraft deceives people:

... for by thy sorceries were all nations deceived.

Revelation 18:23

Sorcerers will not enter the kingdom of heaven:

For without are ... sorcerers ...

Revelation 22:15

The Book of Revelation reveals the end of those who use such Satanic practices:

But ... sorcerers ... shall have their part in the lake which burneth with fire and brimstone ...

Revelation 21:8

No true child of God should be involved in any way with occult practices, for purposes of guidance or any other reason.

## METHODS OF CHANCE

Casting lots was one method of seeking guidance used in the Old Testament. You can read about the use of this method in Leviticus 16:7-10; Numbers 26:55; 27:21; and Joshua 18:10.

The casting of lots was a method of chance. The belief was that God controlled the outcome of the lot that was cast. Casting of lots was similar to rolling dice or flipping a coin.

This method of seeking guidance from God was acceptable in the Old Testament. The only New Testament use of casting lots by believers was prior to the coming of the Holy Spirit. The apostles of Jesus were seeking to fill the vacancy left by Judas, who had betrayed Jesus and later committed suicide. Two candidates were nominated for the position:

And they gave forth their lots; and the lot fell upon Matthias; and he was numbered with the eleven apostles.

Acts 1:26

Matthias, the man picked to replace Judas, is never again mentioned in the New Testament. It is the apostle Paul who actually fills the vacancy among the apostles. Matthias was man's choice by casting lots. The apostle Paul was God's choice by the Holy Spirit.

After the coming of the Holy Spirit (Acts, chapter 2) casting of lots was not used by believers as a means of determining direction. The guidance of the Holy Spirit replaced this Old Testament method. You should not use any method of chance to determine God's will. You must know God's voice and be led by the Holy Spirit.

# **FLEECES**

There is one Old Testament record of the use of something called a "fleece" to determine God's will. You can read the story of Gideon's fleece in Judges 6:36-40. God spoke to Gideon and revealed His will. To confirm what God said, Gideon put out a fleece of skin on the ground. One day he asked God to let the dew fall all around, but not on, the fleece. On another day He asked God for dew on the fleece and for the surrounding ground to remain dry.

There is no verse in the Bible that instructs believers to do as Gideon did during the terrible national crisis when great responsibility rested upon him. This event occurred only once in the Bible and, as casting of lots, was used only before the New Testament outpouring of the Holy Spirit.

We are not to seek God's will by putting out a fleece. Modern putting out a fleece is usually done by saying, "If a certain thing happens, then I will know it is God's will." Our fleeces are often things that could occur naturally.

In the one case of a "fleece" recorded in the Bible, Gideon already knew God's will. He had heard the voice of God. The fleece was as confirmation, not for direction. It was also something that could be answered only by supernatural means.

In the New Testament, when Zacharias asked for a sign to confirm God's message about the birth of John the Baptist, he was stricken dumb. This was because he did not believe the voice of God and sought a sign (Luke 1:18-20).

Jesus said, *An evil and adulterous generation seeketh after a sign* ... (Matthew 12:39). A fleece can be a sign of unbelief or unwillingness to do God's revealed will. Fleeces that can be answered through natural means can be deceptive and misleading.

On occasion, God has graciously answered those who have asked for some indication of what they should do by a fleece or sign. This practice, however, has been the exception rather than the rule for seeking guidance in the lives of great saints of God. Remember — God wants men of faith, not of fleeces. He wants men and women who know His voice when He speaks and have no need to test it by confirming signs.

### **FALSE PROPHETS**

The Bible records the stories of many prophets of God. It reveals that God sets leaders in the Church known as prophets, and explains the spiritual gift of the Holy Spirit known as prophecy (Ephesians 4:11 and I Corinthians 12:10).

To *prophesy* is to speak under the special inspiration of God. It is a special ability to receive and communicate an immediate message of God to His people through a divinely-anointed utterance. The words spoken by a prophet under divine inspiration are called *prophecies*. To *prophesy* means to declare openly a Word from God that exhorts, edifies, and comforts:

But he that prophesieth speaketh unto men to edification, and exhortation, and comfort.

I Corinthians 14:3

Prophecy never replaces the written Word of God. The Bible says prophecy will cease, but the Word of God abides forever (I Corinthians 13:8 and I Peter 1:25).

In the Old Testament, people went to prophets for guidance because the gift of the Holy Spirit was not yet given. It is no longer necessary to go to a prophet to receive spiritual guidance. This is one of the functions of the Holy Spirit in the life of the believer. Each believer should learn to be led by God's Spirit.

The New Testament gives no record of believers seeking guidance from prophets after the gift of the Holy Spirit, but God still uses this gift to confirm the future. You can study such an example in Acts 21:1-14. Agabus gave Paul a personal prophecy—a Word from God given specifically to Paul.

Paul already knew what awaited him in Jerusalem. The prophecy only confirmed what would happen there. It was not a prophecy of guidance telling Paul whether or not to go to Jerusalem. The Bible warns of false prophets in the world (Matthew 24:11, 24: Mark 13:22). Because of this, God has provided ways to identify true prophecies. The Bible states:

Having then gifts differing according to the grace that is given to us, whether prophecy, let us prophesy according to the proportion of faith;

Romans 12:6

The phrase "in proportion to faith" means in right relation to the faith. The way to recognize true prophecies is by whether or not they are in harmony with the Bible. The Bible states:

Let the prophets speak two or three, and let the other judge.

I Corinthians 14:29

We are told to judge prophecies. The standard for judgment is the Word of God

God has provided many ways to recognize false prophets. False prophets are known because what they speak does not come to pass:

But the prophet, which shall presume to speak a word in my name, which I have not commanded him to speak, or that shall speak in the name of other gods, even that prophet shall die. And if thou say in thine heart, How shall we know the word which the LORD hath not spoken? When a prophet speaketh in the name of the LORD, if the thing follow not, nor come to pass, that is the thing which the LORD hath not spoken, but the prophet hath spoken it presumptuously: thou shalt not be afraid of him.

Deuteronomy 18:20-22

Study the following references in your Bible that explain other ways to recognize false prophets:

- False prophets do not confess the deity of Jesus Christ. (I John 4:1-3)
- False prophets teach false doctrine. (II Peter 2:1-3)

- False prophets lead people away from obedience to God's Word. (Deuteronomy 13:1-5)
- False prophets deceive people with miraculous signs. (Matthew 24:11-24)
- False prophets make false claims. (Matthew 24:23-24)
- Their fruit reveals their error: One of the best ways to distinguish false prophets from true prophets is to observe their lives. The Bible says that by their "fruits" you will know them. False prophets do not have evidence of spiritual fruit in their lives. (Matthew 7:16)

Because there are false prophets in the world, you must exercise caution in accepting prophecies. Prophecy often has been misused to direct and control believers. When personal prophecy is given, it should be examined in relation to the Scriptures and it should agree with the written Word of God. In regards to guidance, prophecy should be confirming, not directing or controlling.

Because of misuse of this spiritual gift, some believers reject it totally. They will not accept the miraculous gift of prophetic utterance. But you should not reject the ministry of the Holy Spirit because you witness a few carnal examples in a human vessel.

## WRONG COUNSEL

No man can determine God's will for someone else except in matters specifically revealed in the Bible. For example, we know that it is God's will that all men come to repentance; this is taught in Scripture.

Spiritual counseling by godly leaders has a definite place in the guidance of a believer, but no counselor has the right to control another person or determine God's will for him in matters not dealt with in the Scriptures.

When the apostle Paul was determined to go to Jerusalem, his friends at Caesarea tried to prevent him from doing so. They warned of the serious trouble that might befall him there. When Paul rejected their counsel and went on to Jerusalem, they accepted his decision, saying:

And when he would not be persuaded, we ceased, saying, The will of the Lord be done.

Acts 21:14

They realized that even though it was their personal desire that he should not go, Paul must determine God's will for himself.

It is important that you come to know God's voice for yourself. You cannot trust others to guide your life, because there are evil spirits in the world whose intent is to deceive. We are warned:

Beloved, believe not every spirit, but try the spirits whether they are of God ...

I John 4·1

When you receive counsel from another person, that guidance should be tested against other methods of determining God's will, which will be detailed in a later chapter of this study.

## **EMULATIONS**

Emulation is one of the works of the flesh listed in Galatians 5:20. The works of the flesh are various sinful conducts that are not pleasing to God.

Emulation is the desire to copy others and to equal or excel them. It stems from a spirit of rivalry and is a form of jealousy. Some believers emulate the successful ministries of others instead of seeking God's plan for their own lives. No two believers have the same work to do. The Holy Spirit calls people into specific ministries:

As they ministered to the Lord, and fasted, the Holy Ghost said, Separate me Barnabas and Saul for the work whereunto I have called them.

Acts 13:2

The Bible states that believers have differing spiritual gifts:

Now there are diversities of gifts ... But all these worketh that one and selfsame Spirit, dividing to every man severally as he will.

I Corinthians 12:4, 11

Although we are told to *covet earnestly the best gifts* (I Corinthians 12:31), and to *desire spiritual gifts* (I Corinthians 14:1), it does not mean we are to imitate others who have significant ministries.

God gave Noah the plan for an ark. He gave Moses the plan for the tabernacle. He gave Solomon the plan for a great temple of worship. Nehemiah was given the plan to rebuild the walls of Jerusalem. God has not told you to build an ark, construct the temple, or build walls around the city of Jerusalem. But God has a special plan for you! If you fall into the sin of emulations and imitate others, you will miss His plan.

When you pattern your life after the lives of others, you become engulfed by human tradition—and human tradition conceals divine revelation

# Chapter 5

# THE PATTERN OF GOD'S WILL

## **KEY VERSE:**

Having made known unto us the mystery of his will, according to the good pleasure which he hath purposed in himself: That in the dispensation of the fulness of times he might gather together in one all things in Christ, both which are in heaven, and which are on earth; even in him: In whom also we have obtained an inheritance, being predestinated according to the purpose of him who worketh all things after the counsel of his own will.

Ephesians 1:9-11

## INTRODUCTION

Before you examine the methods God uses to speak to man to reveal His will, you must have some basic knowledge about the will of God. Previous chapters defined what is meant by "the will of God" and identified ways of seeking guidance that are wrong.

This chapter presents basic facts about the will of God, explains two major divisions of that will, examines the pattern of God's will, and discusses the believer's development in knowing the voice of God.

## **FACTS ABOUT GOD'S WILL**

Here are some basic facts about God's will:

God Wants You To Know His Will

Faith that it is possible to know God's voice rests on two foundational facts:

- The belief that God has a plan for you.
- The ability of God to communicate to you.

The following two chapters explain methods through which God communicates with man. As we mentioned in a previous lesson, God wants to communicate to man so much that on one occasion, He actually used a donkey to speak to a prophet (Numbers 22).

#### The Bible commands:

Wherefore be ye not unwise, but understanding what the will of the Lord is.

Ephesians 5:17

#### Paul wrote the Colossians:

For this cause we also, since the day we heard it, do not cease to pray for you, and to desire that ye might be filled with the knowledge of his will in all wisdom and spiritual understanding;

Colossians 1:9

In the Book of Acts, Ananias said to Saul (Paul):

... The God of our fathers hath chosen thee, that thou shouldest know his will, and see that Just One, and shouldest hear the voice of his mouth.

Acts 22:14

In addition to these verses, God has given many promises of guidance in His written Word. On the basis of these Scriptures, it can be concluded that God wants you to know His will.

#### God's Will Is Planned

God is working in this world to bring all things to pass on the basis of His plan:

In whom also we have obtained an inheritance, being predestinated according to the purpose of him who worketh all things after the counsel of his own will:

Ephesians 1:11

God has an overall plan for the universe that He is working out. We call this His Master Plan. He also has an individual plan for each person. Those plans fall within this sovereign plan and His moral will.

### GOD'S PLAN IS INDIVIDUAL AND PERSONAL

God's will for each individual includes His sovereign plan of redemption:

The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some men count slackness; but is longsuffering to us-ward, not willing that any should perish, but that all should come to repentance.

II Peter 3.9

But God's plan goes beyond the revelation of His sovereign and moral wills. God has an individual plan for each person, which He seeks to communicate. The Bible confirms this by many stories of God at work in the lives of individuals. He placed men in specific situations at exact times for special purposes. Each of the life stories recorded in the Bible is unique.

#### God told Jeremiah:

Before I formed thee in the belly I knew thee; and before thou camest out of the womb I sanctified thee, and I ordained thee a prophet unto the nations.

Jeremiah 1:5

What greater witness is there to the personal plan of God for an individual?

When the apostle Peter was overly concerned about what ministry John was to have, Jesus said to him. . .

... If I will that he tarry till I come, what is that to thee? follow thou me.

John 21:22

Jesus had different plans for the lives of Peter and John.

Everywhere we look in the universe, intelligent planning is apparent. The arrangement of planets, the stars, and the individual designs of each snowflake and flower reflect this planning. Given this evidence, we must conclude that the divine Creator also has an individual plan for man, the highest of His created beings.

# God promised:

I will instruct thee and teach thee in the way which thou shalt go: I will guide thee with mine eye.

Psalm 32:8

This verse indicates it is an individual pathway.

Psalm 37 states that every step of a righteous man is ordered by the Lord:

The steps of a good man are ordered by the LORD: and he delighteth in his way.

Psalm 37:23

The same word used here for "ordered" is in Psalm 8:3, in relation to the moon and stars, created by God. The science of astronomy has recorded the amazing precision of the movement of heavenly bodies.

That same precision that scheduled the movement of the planets orders the steps of believers. He promised:

And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This is the way, walk ye in it, when ye turn to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left.

Isaiah 30:21

God not only orders the big events of life, but each step.

#### GOD'S WILL IS NOT MAN'S WAY

God's will is often contrary to the ways of man:

For my thoughts are not your thoughts, neither are your ways my ways, saith the LORD. For as the heavens are higher than the earth, so are my ways higher than your ways, and my thoughts than your thoughts.

Isaiah 55:8-9

God's will is not always the path you would naturally select. This is why it is important to recognize the voice of God. But this does not mean the will of God is something which will bring unhappiness, as the next point reveals.

#### GOD'S WILL IS GOOD

The Bible teaches that God's will is always good. Although His way may not be the one you would select, God knows what is best. Psalm 37:23 states you will delight in the way ordered by the Lord.

Paul confirms God's will is good:

And be not conformed to this world: but be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind, that ye may prove what is that good, and acceptable, and perfect, will of God.

Romans 12:2

#### **GOD'S PLAN IS PROGRESSIVE**

Ephesians 2:10 states, ... we are his workmanship ... The word "are" is the present tense. God is constantly working in your life. It is a continuing, progressive process of revealing His will.

For it is God which worketh in you both to will and to do of his good pleasure.

Philippians 2:13

Paul wrote to the Hebrew believers that it was God's desire to. . .

Make you perfect in every good work to do his will, working in you that which is wellpleasing in His sight, through Jesus Christ; to whom be glory for ever and ever. Amen.

Hebrews 13:21

"Working" is in the present tense. God is continually guiding, developing, and speaking to you regarding His plan. You are promised continual guidance:

And the LORD shall guide thee continually ...

Isaiah 58:11

# TWO DIVISIONS OF GOD'S WILL

When we speak of knowing God's voice, we must understand there are two basic divisions of the will of God. Each division is in harmony with the other:

#### First — That Is Revealed In His Written Word

The first division of the will of God is that which is revealed in the Bible.

In a previous chapter, we discussed the three meanings of "the will of God." We learned there is a sovereign, individual, and moral will of God.

The will of God for each individual always falls within His sovereign and moral will, as revealed in His written Word. The written Word of God includes the complete revelation of God's moral will. This includes all the commandments as to how you should live. God's sovereign will includes His moral will. It is His sovereign will that each man and woman live within the moral standards of His written Word. The written Word of God includes portions of His sovereign will, which He has chosen to reveal to us, and includes the general outline of His master plan for the world and man in general.

The best summary of this plan is the key verses for this chapter:

Having made known unto us the mystery of his will, according to the good pleasure which he hath purposed in himself: That in the dispensation of the fulness of times he might gather together in one all things in Christ, both which are in heaven, and which are on earth; even in Him: In whom also we have obtained an inheritance, being predestinated according to the purpose of him who worketh all things after the counsel of his own will:

Ephesians 1:9-11

#### Second —That Is Not Revealed In His Word

The second division of God's will is that <u>not</u> revealed in His Word. This includes the individual life plan for each believer. God's Word does not reveal your specific life ministry or occupation, what church you are to attend, who you are to marry, where you are to live, etc. Yet each of these decisions are important. It is for decisions like these that you must seek God's will and be able to hear His voice when He speaks to you.

# The Two Compared

When desiring to know God's will in regards to a certain life situation, first study the Scriptures to see if specific guidance is in the written Word of God. There is no need to "seek God's will" or ask for confirmation of His will when He has already spoken in His written Word. Examine the Scriptures carefully for specific guidance. Accept the written Word as God's voice speaking to you. If you refuse the guidance God has given in His written Word, you open yourself up to deception.

In many situations, the Bible provides general principles, which when understood and applied will lead to a decision consistent with God's will. These principles apply to a variety of specific situations. For example, Paul warns:

Be ye not unequally yoked together with unbelievers: for what fellowship hath righteousness with unrighteousness?

and what communion hath light with darkness? And what concord hath Christ with Belial (Satan)? or what part hath he that believeth with an infidel?

II Corinthians 6:14-15

Here the Bible gives a general principle that believers and unbelievers should not be yoked together. This principle can be applied to many life situations, such as being married to an unbeliever, going into business partnership with an unbeliever, or making unbelievers your closest friends.

Search the Scriptures for biographical examples that apply to your situation. Study the lives of biblical characters to see what decisions they made in similar situations, and if such decisions were in harmony with the will of God.

In matters where guidance is not in the written Word of God, the Lord has other methods by which He speaks to man. We will examine these in the following two chapters. But remember, guidance for individual life situations always agrees with the written Word of God. God's voice leads within the limits of the written Word. The chart summarizes the two divisions of God's will just discussed.

TWO DIVISIONS OF GOD'S WILL		
That Revealed: (Written Word)	That Not Revealed:	
Moral and sovereign will revealed in His written Word.	The individual life plan for each believer.	
Includes His general will for all mankind and His master plan for the world.	Includes specific decisions such as life work, ministry, residence, education, marriage, and guidance in other specific situations.	
Includes specific commandments and promises to govern living.		

Includes general principles upon which specific decisions and can be based.	Some individual decisions can be made on the basis of general principles, examples, and specific commands revealed in God's Word.
	revealed in God's Word.

## THE PATTERN OF GOD'S WILL

The first chapter of this course focused on Romans 12:1-2:

I beseech you therefore, brethren, by the mercies of God, that ye present your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, acceptable unto God, which is your reasonable service. And be not conformed to this world: but be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind, that ye may prove what is that good, and acceptable, and perfect, will of God.

Romans 12:1-2

We asked the question, "What is meant by the good, acceptable, and perfect will of God?" We will now deal with that question, and in doing so discover the pattern of God's will.

#### The Perfect Will Of God

The perfect will of God is accomplished when a believer is in harmony with the moral, sovereign, and individual wills of God for his life.

The believer has accepted the sovereign plan of God for his salvation through the new birth experience. He is in harmony with the moral commandments of God's written Word. He also has determined God's specific guidance for his individual life plan.

#### The Good Will Of God

In the good will of God, the believer is not in the perfect plan for his life but he is within God's sovereign will and moral will. He is not disobedient to God's revealed will, and he is still seeking to find that perfect individual plan of God for His life.

## The Acceptable Will Of God

This believer is missing the perfect will of God for his life but is still in an acceptable area. He is living in the permissive will of God. He may not even be concerned about God's perfect will for His life. God is permitting him to live in this area, although it is not God's perfect will for him

#### Outside The Will Of God

The believer in this realm is in direct disobedience to God's revealed will

# **An Example From Scripture**

The story of Balaam in Numbers, chapter 22, illustrates these realms of God's will. Read the story before you continue with this lesson. Some men from Moab asked a prophet of God named Balaam to go with them and prophesy against God's people, Israel. God spoke to Balaam and told him not to go:

And God said unto Balaam, Thou shalt not go with them; thou shalt not curse the people: for they are blessed.

Numbers 22:12

It was the perfect will of God for Balaam NOT to go with the men of Moab. But Balaam disobeyed God's voice and went with the men. When he did, he was functioning in disobedience outside the revealed will of God.

God desired so much for Balaam to know His will that He used a donkey to speak to him and convict him of his sin. After this, God permitted Balaam to continue on with the men of Moab with orders that he was to bless rather than curse the Israelites. Balaam was now functioning in the permissive will of God.

The journey resulted in a series of trying encounters with a man named Balak, which could have been avoided if Balaam had obeyed the voice of God and never gone in the first place.

Now compare this story to the diagram of the "Pattern of God's Will." The perfect will of God was that Balaam not go with the men of Moab. Balaam disobeyed and moved outside of the will of God. He was not in the good will of God where the believer is missing the perfect will but seeking it. He was in complete disobedience to the voice of God. The acceptable or permissive will of God permitted Balaam to continue on the journey even though it was not God's perfect will for him.

## WALKING IN THE WILL

Following the born-again experience, and motivated by love for God, the goal of the believer is to walk in harmony with the will of God.

Before the born-again experience, man walks in His own way—which is the opposite of the will of God. After the new birth experience, a believer often anticipates walking in complete harmony with God's will. Since he is a new creature in Christ, he expects to be able to conform exactly to God's will.

Instead of exact conformity to God's will, the believer has an "up and down" experience. Sometimes he hears God's voice and does His will; other times he does not. He becomes greatly discouraged when he makes mistakes and misses God's will. Some even give up in their quest to hear God's voice.

While it is true that sometimes the believer misses God's will, the overall direction of his life walk is upward. Although he may fall short of the will of God at times, the overall pattern is one of progress. He strays from the will of God, realizes it, learns from the experience, and comes back into conformity to God's plan.

Through failure as well as success, the believer is learning to hear God's voice. Through both positive and negative experiences, he is continuing his growth in understanding the principles of a God-directed

life. In this understanding, the will of God ceases to be just restrictions or commandments, and becomes a challenge of learning to align your life with His plan.

#### A BIBLICAL EXAMPLE

Consider King David. When David first became king, he walked in conformity to the will of God. God even called him a man after His own heart. Then David sinned with another man's wife, who gave birth to an illegitimate child. This was in direct disobedience to God's written Word. David came before the Lord in repentance, was forgiven, and came back in line with God's will.

As we examine the ways that God speaks to men in the next two chapters, keep in mind that it is the overall pattern of your conformity to God's will that is important.

Through every experience of learning to know God's voice, both positive and negative, you can continue to advance in your ability to discern God's perfect will. Continue to strive for conformity despite occasional failures. Never give up!

# **Chapter 6**

# HOW GOD SPEAKS TO MAN

## **KEY VERSE:**

Be ye not unwise, but understanding what the will of the Lord is.

Ephesians 5:17

## INTRODUCTION

As we mentioned in the introduction of this course, the Bible is a historical record of methods by which God communicated to man and the response of mankind to the voice of God. This chapter examines the biblical record to discover the methods by which God communicates to man.

# THE WRITTEN WORD

As we learned in previous lessons, God speaks to man through His written Word. God does not need to speak to you concerning things already revealed in the Scriptures. When God uses other methods to communicate, they will never conflict with His written Word.

## **PRAYER**

There are many biblical examples of God speaking in response to prayer. Prayer and fasting (doing without food for spiritual reasons) resulted in God speaking to Paul and Barnabas:

And as they ministered to the Lord, and fasted, the Holy Ghost said, Separate unto me Barnabas and Saul for the work whereunto I have called them. And when they had

fasted and prayed, and laid their hands on them, they sent them away.

Acts 13:2-3

Prayer is to include the request for the fulfillment of God's will on earth. Jesus taught His followers to pray:

Thy Kingdom come, Thy will be done in earth, as it is in Heaven.

Matthew 6:10

Jesus prayed for direction from God prior to the selection of His disciples:

And it came to pass in those days, that he went out into a mountain to pray, and continued all night in prayer to God. And when it was day, he called unto him his disciples: and of them he chose twelve, whom also he named apostles;

Luke 6:12-13

Jesus prayed for God's will prior to His death:

... Father, if thou be willing, remove this cup from me: nevertheless, not my will, but thine be done.

Luke 22:42

# **COUNSELORS**

God communicates His will through Christian counselors. There are many biblical examples of people seeking guidance from men of God.

The Bible states:

Where no counsel is, the people fall: but in the multitude of counselors there is safety.

Proverbs 11:14

The way of a fool is right in his own eyes: but he that hearkeneth unto counsel is wise.

Proverbs 12:15

# **CIRCUMSTANCES**

God communicates His plan through circumstances. One excellent Old Testament example of this is the life of Joseph recorded in Genesis 37-50.

Joseph's brothers sold him into slavery in Egypt, but he viewed this as the direction of God:

Now therefore be not grieved, nor angry with yourselves, that ye sold me hither: for God did send me before you to preserve life... And God sent me before you to preserve you a posterity in the earth, and to save your lives by a great deliverance. So now it was not you that sent me hither, but God ...

Genesis 45:5, 7-8

Through circumstances over which Joseph had no personal control, he was used of God to save the lives of thousands of people in a time of severe famine.

Paul wrote some interesting words in I Thessalonians 2:18. He told believers at Thessalonica that he was prevented from visiting them because Satan hindered. Since he could not go to them, he wrote to the church at Thessalonica. Satan's hindering resulted in the Book of I Thessalonians, and the important message Paul shared had greater impact than would have resulted from a visit, benefiting believers for centuries.

Nothing occurs apart from God's knowledge. Even when circumstances block what you might perceive to be God's will, God is still in control. God can take any deed, whether of Satan or man, and use it for His own purposes. We have a wonderful promise from God regarding circumstances:

And we know that all things work together for good to them that love God, to them who are the called according to his purpose.

Romans 8:28

# **OPEN AND CLOSED DOORS**

Circumstances of life result in what is called "open and closed doors." Paul wrote to the Corinthians:

But I will tarry at Ephesus until Pentecost. For a great door and effectual is opened unto me, and there are many adversaries.

I Corinthians 16:8-9

Paul decided to stay at Ephesus because through circumstances arranged by God, there was a great opportunity for Christian service open to him. He called this an open door.

On another occasion, Paul records his desire to minister in certain areas, but the doors there were closed:

Now when they had gone throughout Phrygia and the region of Galatia, and were forbidden of the Holy Ghost to preach the word in Asia, After they were come to Mysia, they assayed to go into Bithynia: but the Spirit suffered them not.

Acts 16:6-7

A closed door does not mean you have missed God's will. It does not mean it is not His will to do something. Paul later evangelized Asia. God is directing you by closing a door. He leads through closed as well as open doors. Sometimes a door is closed because it is not the right timing in the plan of God. Later, that same door may open to you.

## **ANGELS**

Lot was given direction by angels who appeared at his home in Sodom. He was told to leave Sodom because the judgment of God was going to fall on the city (Genesis 19). An angel spoke to Philip and told him to go to Gaza, where he met the Ethiopian eunuch (Acts 8:26). In the first chapter of the Book of Luke, angels announced the births of John the Baptist and Jesus.

There are numerous biblical records of angels appearing to communicate the will of God to man. You can find other examples in your own study of Scriptures.

# **MIRACLES**

A miracle is a supernatural event that is beyond the power of man to perform.

God spoke through a miracle in the event recorded in I Kings, chapter 18. The prophet Elijah was told to prepare an altar before the Lord.

And it came to pass at the time of the offering of the evening sacrifice, that Elijah the prophet came near, and said, . . . LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and of Israel, let it be known this day that thou art God in Israel, and that I am thy servant, and that I have done all these things at thy word. . . Then the fire of the LORD fell, and consumed the burnt sacrifice, and the wood, and the stones, and the dust, and licked up the water that was in the trench. And when all the people saw it, they fell on their faces: and they said, The LORD, he is God; the LORD, he is God.

I Kings 18:36, 38, 39

God used this miracle to speak to men who worshipped idols to reveal Himself as the true and living God.

God has also revealed His will through miracles in nature. A pillar of fire and a cloud in the sky gave direction to the nation of Israel by night and day as they traveled through the desert:

And the LORD went before them by day in a pillar of a cloud, to lead them in the way; and by night in a pillar of fire, to give them light; to go by day and night: He took not away the pillar of the cloud by day, nor the pillar of fire by night, from before the people.

Exodus 13:21-22

You can find many other biblical examples of God communicating to men through miracles. Watch for these in your own personal Bible study.

## **DREAMS**

God desires so much to communicate with us that He even speaks while we sleep! God speaks in dreams. These are not the normal dreams experienced by everyone. They are supernatural dreams given by God. They are detailed, specific, and reveal His will.

The following are a few of many biblical examples:

- God warned Abimelech in a dream about his sin of taking Abraham's wife, Sarah. (Genesis 20:3)
- An angel spoke to Jacob in a dream to remind him of his vow to God. (Genesis 31:11-13)
- God used dreams to reveal His will to Joseph. (Genesis 37)
- God appeared to Solomon in a dream and gave him the opportunity to ask for whatever he desired. (I Kings 3:5)
- A dream was used to direct wise men to return to their country by a different route because of an evil king. (Matthew 2:12-13)

These are just a few of the many examples of how God communicates through dreams. You can find other examples as you continue to study this method of guidance in God's Word.

## **VISIONS**

A vision is similar to a dream but differs because you are awake. It is like having a dream without being asleep. Visions may be seen with spiritual eyes as well as the physical eyes. This means you might not actually see it with your natural eye, but God gives you a picture of something in your spirit.

The following are a few of many biblical examples where visions were used by God to communicate with man:

- God appeared to Abraham in a vision and made him a great promise. (Genesis 15)
- The Book of Daniel is filled with visions (as well as dreams). God used these to reveal many things about the future of the world. He also spoke to many other Old Testament prophets through visions.
- God gave Peter a vision concerning the need to take the Gospel to the Gentile nations. (Acts 10)
- God called Paul to Macedonia through a vision. (Acts 16:9)
- God spoke to Paul in the night through a vision. (Acts 18:9-10)
- The Book of Revelation, the final book in the Bible, is based on a vision seen by the apostle John.

## AN AUDIBLE VOICE

God spoke to Paul in an audible voice during a journey along the Damascus road. You can read the story in Acts chapter 9:

And he fell to the earth, and head a voice saying unto him, Saul, Saul, why persecutest thou me? And he said, Who art thou, Lord? And the Lord said, I am Jesus whom thou persecutes: it is hard for thee to kick against the pricks.

Acts 9:4-5

God also spoke to Samuel in an audible voice:

And the Lord came, and stood and called as at other times, Samuel, Samuel. The Samuel answered, Speak: for thy servant heareth.

I Samuel 3:10

The Bible is full of the declaration, *and God said*, or references to the fact that God "spoke" or "commanded." Often, this was an audible voice. But there is another voice through which God speaks. . .

## THE INNER VOICE OF THE HOLY SPIRIT

More often than an audible voice, God uses the inner voice of the Holy Spirit to speak to man. This is called being "led by the Spirit":

For as many as are led by the Spirit of God, they are the sons of God.

Romans 8:14

To be *led by the Spirit* assumes that those being led have a spiritual life. A soul dead in sin— with no spiritual life—cannot be led by the Holy Spirit. Being led by the Spirit also assumes an inability to lead yourself. You have learned in previous chapters that this is true.

When you experience the new birth of salvation, God gives you a new spirit which is receptive to His communications:

A new heart also will I give you, and a new spirit will I put within you: and I will take away the stony heart out of your flesh, and I will give you an heart of flesh. And I will put my spirit within you ...

Ezekiel 36:26-27

When you are *led by the Spirit*, the will of God is revealed to your spirit by the Holy Spirit. One of the ministries of the Holy Spirit is guidance:

Howbeit when he, the Spirit of truth, is come, he will guide you into all truth: for he shall not speak of himself; but whatsoever he shall hear, that shall he speak: and he will shew you things to come.

John 16:13

The spirit of man is that *hidden man of the heart* mentioned by Peter (I Peter 3:4). When God speaks to the inner man, He is speaking to your

spirit. The writer of Proverbs said the spirit of man is the candle, or lamp, of the Lord:

The spirit of man is the candle of the LORD ...

Proverbs 20:27

In the natural world, a candle enables you to see in darkness. In the spiritual world, God uses the candle of your spirit to direct your steps to His will. He enlightens and guides through your spirit.

Once, during a journey by ship, the apostle Paul warned those on the vessel:

... Sirs, I perceive that this voyage will be with hurt and much damage, not only of the lading and ship, but also of our lives.

Acts 27:10

Paul did not say "I had a vision." He did not claim to have a dream or that God had audibly spoken to him. His spirit had a witness from God and that witness proved to be correct.

You must train your spirit to be sensitive to God. Much time is spent on intellectual development through education. Much time is spent on physical development through exercise and athletics. But often, little time is spent on spiritual development. Your spirit can be educated just as your mind. Your spirit can develop in spiritual strength just as your body in physical strength. You train your spirit by meditating on the Word of God:

This book of the law shall not depart out of thy mouth; but thou shalt meditate therein day and night, that thou mayest observe to do according to all that is written therein: for then thou shalt make thy way prosperous, and then thou shalt have good success.

Joshua 1.8

God also uses the inner voice of the Holy Spirit to convict your conscience. The conscience is an inner awareness of right and wrong, given by God.

**Feeling** is the voice of the body. God does not use how you feel to direct you. The flesh is an enemy of the spirit, so feelings can deceive you.

**Reason** is the voice of the mind. God's ways are often beyond human reason. His thought processes are much higher than yours.

Conscience is the voice of the spirit of man, convicting and directing you to the perfect will of God. The Holy Spirit speaks to your spirit; the spirit convicts the conscience. Through this, you are brought into conformity to the will of God. When the Holy Spirit speaks to your spirit, the conscience is convicted. But, if you continue to ignore it, your conscience can become "seared." This means it becomes hardened to the conviction of the Holy Spirit:

... having their conscience seared with a hot iron;

I Timothy 4:2

The Book of Proverbs contains many verses that indicate God controls inner thoughts and the conscience of man to guide him into His will.

The preparations of the heart in man, and the answer of the tongue, is from the LORD.

Proverbs 16:1

A man's heart deviseth his way: but the Lord directeth his steps.

Proverbs 16.9

The king's heart is in the hand of the Lord as the rivers of water: He turneth it whithersoever He will.

Proverbs 21:1

# GIFTS OF THE HOLY SPIRIT

Spiritual gifts are also used by God to speak to man. Spiritual gifts are special abilities given by the Holy Spirit. Several of these gifts enable you to receive communication from God.

There is a **gift of tongues**, through which God speaks to man in a language he does not know. Interpretation from God follows, to translate the message. **The prayer language of the Holy Spirit (other tongues)** is also used by the Spirit to guide you to the will of God. When you do not know how to pray regarding God's will, pray in other tongues. . .

And he that searcheth the hearts knoweth what is in the mind of the Spirit, because he maketh intercession for the saints according to the will of God.

Romans 8:27

There is also the **gift of prophecy**, which brings an immediate message from God to His people. There is a gift called **discernment**, through which God communicates regarding the spirits operating in others. God also communicates through **the gifts of wisdom and knowledge**. These gifts provide divine insight about people and circumstances beyond what is known by the natural mind.

# MISCELLANEOUS METHODS

Two other methods of biblical guidance are **casting of lots** and **the use of fleeces**. We discussed both of these in previous chapters. As we learned, the casting of lots was a method of chance. It was prior to the giving of the Holy Spirit. There is no record of its use after the guiding ministry of the Holy Spirit became available (Acts 2). We learned that a fleece is mentioned once in the Bible—used by Gideon at a time of great national crisis. It was a miraculous sign used for confirmation, not direction.

## GOD IS NOT LIMITED

God does not always speak the same way. We try to limit God to a set pattern. Because God has spoken a certain way one time, we believe He will always direct in the same way. But, as we have learned in this chapter, God has many methods of communicating with man. He is not limited by a set pattern. Consider these examples:

#### Moses

When Moses was leading the nation of Israel across the desert to the land God promised them, providing water for two million people was a major challenge. On one occasion, God told Moses to strike a rock with his rod. When he did, water poured out of the rock. On another occasion when the Israelites were thirsty, God wanted Moses to speak to the rock. Instead, Moses struck the rock, as he had done previously. This was displeasing to God, and Moses was punished. This story illustrates the importance of waiting for guidance from God, even when facing a familiar situation. God is not limited to any previous pattern.

(Note: You might think God was unjust to punish Moses for such a little thing as striking the rock instead of speaking to it. The rock held symbolic meaning. It represented the Lord Jesus Christ and the living water of redemption that would burst forth through His death. Jesus was stricken once, and for all. There was no need for another striking. This symbolism that made Moses' offense so great.)

# Elijah

God used many supernatural methods to communicate to the prophet Elijah. Elijah had a unique experience that illustrated the importance of knowing God's voice. He was told to go and stand on a certain mountain and wait for God to speak to him. Here is the story:

And he said, Go forth, and stand upon the mount before the LORD. And, behold, the LORD passed by, and a great and strong wind rent the mountains, and brake in pieces the rocks before the LORD; but the LORD was not in the wind: and after the wind an earthquake; but the LORD was not in the earthquake: And after the earthquake a fire: but the LORD was not in the fire: and after the fire a still small voice.

I Kings 19:11-12

There were several supernatural events in this account. There was a wind, an earthquake, and fire. God had previously communicated with

Elijah by these methods. But this time, God did not speak in all the glorious events that occurred. He spoke in a still small voice. This could have been either an audible voice or a silent voice in Elijah's spirit.

#### Paul

God used many ways to direct the Apostle Paul during his missionary ministry:

- On the Damascus road, a bright light and a voice from heaven directed Paul. (Acts 9:1-8)
- When a plot was formed to murder Paul, God warned him and disciples helped him escape. (Acts 9:20-25)
- Barnabas was used by God to establish relationships between Paul and the other disciples. (Acts 9:26-28)
- God used other believers to help Paul escape the angry Grecians. (Acts 9:29-30)
- Prayer and the Holy Spirit guided Paul into a special missionary ministry. Acts 13:2-4
- Personal prophecy by Agabus confirmed the experience that awaited Paul in Jerusalem. (Acts 21:10-14)
- God spoke to Paul through dreams and visions. (Acts 22:17-18; 26:19; 27:23-24)
- An effectual door of service for the Lord caused Paul to change his personal plans.(I Corinthians 16:5-10)

## Philip

And the angel of the Lord spake unto Philip, saying, Arise, and go toward the south unto the way that goeth down from Jerusalem unto Gaza, which is desert. And he arose and went: and, behold, a man of Ethiopia, an eunuch of great authority under Candace queen of the Ethiopians, who had the charge of all her treasure, and

had come to Jerusalem for to worship, Was returning, and sitting in his chariot reading Esaias the prophet. Then the spirit said unto Philip, Go near, and join thyself to this chariot.

Acts 8:26-29

God spoke to Philip the first time through an angel. The second time, He spoke through the Holy Spirit and Philip responded immediately. He did not wait for confirmation from an angel the second time God spoke just because that method was used previously.

#### David

When David was a young man, he battled an enemy of God's people named Goliath. Although Goliath was a well-armed giant, God told David not to use traditional weapons of warfare. Instead, David used a slingshot. In a glorious victory, David brought down the enemy with one well-directed shot that struck him in the forehead. In later years, a giant named Ishbibenob would have killed him if his nephew Abishai had not come to his aid. (II Samuel 16-17) Are we to conclude that God was with David when he met Goliath, but not when he confronted the second giant? No. God simply used a different method. The first time God used David's skill with a sling. The second time, He used Abishai's military skill.

When God does not choose to speak to you as He has in the past, do not become frustrated. If His will for you in a similar situation is not identical to what it was done previously, do not become confused. God is not restricted to certain communication patterns. The great Creator is also a great Communicator. His methods are unlimited.

## Chapter 7

## THE BUSH STILL BURNS

#### **KEY VERSE:**

Trust in the LORD with all thine heart; and lean not to thine own understanding. In all thy ways acknowledge him, and he shall direct thy paths.

Proverbs 3:5-6

#### INTRODUCTION

In the previous chapter, we examined the biblical record of God's communication with man in the past. The question is, does God still speak to men today?

The apostle Paul summarized:

God, who at sundry times and in divers manners spake in time past unto the fathers by the prophets, Hath in these last days spoken unto us by his Son, whom he hath appointed heir of all things, by whom also he made the worlds:

Hebrews 1:1-2

In times past, God spoke in various ways. He continued to speak to men in the time of Paul. Paul said the greatest message God ever communicated was through His Son, Jesus Christ.

## TIMES PAST: THE BURNING BUSH

God communicated His message in biblical times by many methods. One method is recorded in Exodus, chapter 3:

Now Moses kept the flock of Jethro his father in law, the priest of Midian: and he led the flock to the backside of the desert, and came to the mountain of God, even to Horeb. And the angel of the LORD appeared unto him in a flame of fire out of the midst of a bush: and he looked, and, behold, the bush burned with fire, and the bush was not consumed. And Moses said, I will now turn aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is not burnt. And when the LORD saw that he turned aside to see, God called unto him out of the midst of the bush, and said, Moses, Moses. And he said, Here am I.

Exodus 3:1-4

From a burning bush, which was not consumed, God called Moses to deliver the nation of Israel from Egyptian bondage. Yes, God definitely spoke to men in times past!

#### THE PRESENT TIME: THE BUSH STILL BURNS

Does God still speak to men today, in such miraculous ways? Were these forms of communication limited to Old Testament times, before the infilling of the Holy Spirit was given?

The bush still burns! You may not actually experience the specific form of guidance given Moses, but God still speaks to men in miraculous ways, just as He did in the Old Testament.

In Hebrews 1:1-2, Paul pointed out that God continues to speak to the world through Jesus Christ. Not only does God speak through the written Word, which records the life and teachings of Jesus, but Jesus promised:

Howbeit when he, the Spirit of truth, is come, he will guide you into all truth: for he shall not speak of himself; but whatsoever he shall hear, that shall he speak: and he will shew you things to come.

John 16:13

The Holy Spirit continues to speak by Jesus, communicating God's message to man.

After the coming of the Holy Spirit in Acts 2, special revelations from God continued just as in Old Testament times. People dreamed dreams, saw visions, talked with angels, heard the audible voice of God, and experienced other miraculous revelations from God.

Miraculous communication from God did not cease with the coming of the Holy Spirit. The Holy Spirit just added a new dimension of guidance. That dimension included inward direction, intercession according to the will God through the prayer language of other tongues, and special spiritual gifts through which God speaks.

The final book of the Bible, Revelation, is an extended record of a vision God gave to the apostle John. Right up to the end of His written Word, God is speaking to man in miraculous ways.

God continues to speak to man through these methods. Modern Church history contains many well-documented instances of miraculous communications from God to man, because. . .

*Jesus Christ the same yesterday, and to day, and for ever.*Hebrews 13:8

## WHAT IF THERE IS NO BUSH?

What happens if God does not choose to speak to you through a miraculous method? What if you do not experience a dream, a vision, or a miracle? What if He does not speak to you through an audible voice, or through supernatural gifts of prophecy, tongues, or interpretation? What if there is no burning bush?

Some people wait all their lives for a supernatural revelation from God. Multitudes of believers waste their lives, immobile and ineffective, waiting for some unusual or dramatic message from God.

The Early Church did not do this. They rejoiced when God chose to lead through miraculous methods; but in the many decisions of everyday life, they were not guided by angels, dreams, and visions. Yet they moved ahead as a mighty force for God.

So, what do you do if there is no burning bush? Here are seven steps to finding God's will:

#### Pray

Pray for God's direction in your life. Jesus taught His followers that part of the regular pattern of prayer was to be for the will of God to be done:

Thy kingdom come, Thy will be done in earth, as it is in heaven.

Matthew 6:10

When you pray, express your desire for God to reveal His will to you. Moses did this:

Now therefore, I pray thee, if I have found grace in thy sight, shew me now thy way, that I may know thee, that I may find grace in thy sight: and consider that this nation is thy people.

Exodus 33:13

#### David did this:

Shew me thy ways, O Lord; teach me thy paths.

Psalm 25:4

Ask for wisdom to make the right choices:

If any of you lack wisdom, let him ask of God, that giveth to all men liberally, and upbraideth not; and it shall be given him. But let him ask in faith, nothing wavering. For he that wavereth is like a wave of the sea driven with the wind and tossed. For let not that man think that he shall receive any thing of the Lord.

James 1:5-7

Request the prayers of other believers. God often reveals His will through spiritual gifts exercised in group prayer meetings. Paul and Barnabas received confirmation of their calling to missionary service in such a gathering.

#### **Study The Scriptures**

Earnestly search God's written Word to determine if specific guidance is given for your situation. Determine if there are general biblical principles or biographical examples that apply.

Searching the Scriptures does not mean letting the Bible fall open and taking the first verse your eyes fall on as your answer. Searching the Scriptures is a detailed examination of the Word and application of its principles to the decisions you must make. Every open door, every opportunity, every other leading you think might be from the Lord should first be tested by the written Word of God. Jesus used this principle. When He was tempted by Satan to act apart from God's will, he answered repeatedly, ... it is written ... (Matthew 4). He analyzed everything on the basis of God's written Word.

As you search the Scriptures, be sure to study the many promises for direction. As you study the passages, it will increase your faith that God does speak and that you can know His voice.

## **Listen To The Inner Voice Of The Holy Spirit**

Through prayer and study of the Scriptures, God speaks His will into your spirit by the inner voice of the Holy Spirit. We discussed this at length in the last chapter. Part of the "voice of the Holy Spirit" is the prayer language of other tongues. When you are not certain of God's will in a matter, pray in the prayer language of the Holy Spirit.

The Holy Spirit knows the perfect will of God, and will pray through you in harmony with that will:

And he that searcheth the hearts knoweth what is in the mind of the Spirit, because he maketh intercession for the saints according to the will of God.

Romans 8:27

Remember—Jesus said that the Holy Spirit would *shew you things to come* (John 16:13). This means He reveals God's plan to you and guides you according to the will of God.

#### Seek Christian Counsel

As we mentioned in the last chapter, God uses Christian counselors to assist believers in the decision making process. The Bible states:

Where no counsel is, the people fall: but in the multitude of counsellors there is safety.

Proverbs 11:14

The way of a fool is right in his own eyes: but he that hearkeneth unto counsel is wise.

Proverbs 12:15

It is important that believers seek counsel only from mature Christians. Never seek counsel from secular psychologists or psychiatrists. They will give worldly counsel. They are "blind leaders of the blind":

Woe unto you, ye blind guides ...

Matthew 23:16

Blessed is the man that walketh not in the counsel of the ungodly ...

Psalm 1:1

Never seek counsel from new Christians, as they lack experience and spiritual maturity.

Some people only go to a counselor hoping to get them to agree with their own opinions. You will receive little benefit from counseling if this is your attitude. Some believers consult many counselors, comparing the counsel they receive. They appear to be taking a poll as to how many are in favor of one course of action as opposed to another. This is not the purpose of counseling. Most important, always remember that all counsel of man must agree with the written Word of God.

## **Analyze The Circumstances**

Analyze the circumstances relating to the decision you need to make. They should be considered in relation to the guidance God gives through prayer, study of the Word, the inner voice of the Spirit, and Christian counsel.

Circumstances alone should not be used to determine God's will, but they do define the context of the decision to be made. Sometimes circumstances limit choices or provide opportunity for new direction in life

#### **Use The Biblical Keys To Direction**

In the natural world, keys open doors. In the spiritual world, God has provided keys to open the door to His will. The keys are found in the Book of Proverbs:

Trust in the LORD with all thine heart; and lean not unto thine own understanding. In all thy ways acknowledge Him, and He shall direct thy paths.

Proverbs 3:5-6

## The First Key: Trust

Do not fear what God may ask of you. Know that His plan for you is best. Certainly, men should be able to trust the One who would give His only Son to die for them. Your trust must be in the Lord and not in man:

Thus saith the LORD; Cursed be the man that trusteth in man, and maketh flesh his arm, and whose heart departeth from the LORD.

Jeremiah 17:5

## The Second Key: Lean Not To Your Own Understanding

Do not depend on your own human reasoning. This does not mean there is no place for intelligent judgment. The Book of Proverbs is filled with commands to use understanding and common sense. God is not saying you should abandon sound judgment. He is simply saying do not depend solely on human reasoning when you are seeking the will of God.

When David was returning the ark to Jerusalem, he did not ask God for direction. (II Samuel 6:1-7) He leaned on his own understanding and started to move the ark in what he felt was a practical way of transportation, on a cart pulled by animals, instead of the shoulders of the priests. (Proverbs 3:5)

Since David chose his way of transportation and not God's way, judgment fell. It was God's will to bring the ark back to Jerusalem, but David had not aligned God's will with His way. This is an important principle of guidance.

#### The Third Key: In All Thy Ways Acknowledge Him

To acknowledge God in all ways is to honor Him in thought, word, and deed. Give Him first place in your life:

... that in all things he might have the preeminence.

Colossians 1:18

Joshua made a serious mistake when he and his men *asked not counsel of the mouth of the Lord* concerning a treaty with the Gibeonites (Joshua 9). His decision resulted in an alliance with an ungodly nation, something forbidden by God.

The three keys. . .

- Trust in the Lord with all thine heart. . .
- Lean not to thine own understanding. . .
- In all thy ways acknowledge Him.

These keys open the door. ... and He shall direct thy paths.

## CHOOSE THE WAY OF WISDOM

In decisions specifically dealt with in the written Word of God, you must always make a decision consistent with the revealed Word. In

other decisions, after praying, studying the Word, listening to the voice of the Spirit, seeking counsel, and analyzing the circumstances, you can make a choice according to "the way of wisdom." (Remember—you prayed for wisdom from God. Now you make a choice on the basis of that wisdom.)

The way of wisdom is the option in any decision that offers the greatest opportunity for spiritual advancement in every area of life. It is the option in harmony with what God has revealed through prayer, the written Word, the inner voice of the Holy Spirit, and Christian counsel.

The ability to recognize the way of wisdom increases through spiritual maturity:

For when for the time ye ought to be teachers, ye have need that one teach you again which be the first principles of the oracles of God; and are become such as have need of milk, and not of strong meat. For every one that useth milk is unskillful in the word of righteousness: for he is a babe. But strong meat belongeth to them that are of full age, even those who by reason of use have their senses exercised to discern both good and evil.

Hebrews 5:12-14

Spiritual maturity comes from relationship with God, prayer, and meditation in His written Word.

## ASSURANCE OF THE WILL OF GOD

And let the peace (soul harmony which comes) from Christ rule (act as umpire continually) in your hearts [deciding and settling with finality all questions that arise in your minds, in that peaceful state] to which [members of Christ's] one body you were also called [to live]...

Colossians 3:15, AMPC

An umpire is a person responsible for reviewing a sports event to determine if the game is being playing according to the rules. In the spiritual world, the peace of God is the umpire of the will of God. Your actions and decisions are reviewed. When they are in harmony with God's will, you will have peace in your spirit. When you are confused or frustrated, do not act. Wait until you receive peace concerning the decision you are making. Lack of peace is a signal from the umpire that something is wrong:

For God is not the author of confusion, but of peace...

I Corinthians 14:33

#### A STEP AT A TIME

One final important principle in the matter of God's will is to recognize that God reveals His plan a step at a time. This means He does not reveal the entire plan for your life, with all the details, at one time. God does not just speak once in a lifetime to you. You cannot develop a relationship with someone on the basis of one conversation. Relationship is a continuing process of communication. God continues to speak, and you increase in your ability to recognize His voice.

God has reasons for revealing His will a step at a time. Often, you are not ready to know the whole plan because it might overwhelm you or cause feelings of inadequacy for the task ahead.

Jesus once said to His disciples:

I have many things to say unto you, but ye cannot bear them now.

John 16:12

God told Israel that he would defeat their enemies in Canaan "little by little" as they were ready and able to assume responsibility for the new land He was giving them.

God also does not reveal His entire plan because we tend to worry over the future. The Bible warns:

Take therefore no thought for the morrow: for the morrow shall take thought for the things of itself ...

Matthew 6.34

Do not worry about the future. Make only the decisions necessary for today. The future is controlled by God. This does not mean you should not do wise planning for the future, but you are not to worry about it. What is important is to live in the revealed will of God for this day. Learn to hear His voice in your daily Christian walk. A daily walk in His will results in a life- long walk in His will.

God does not reveal His total plan because He wants you to learn to live by faith. It is easier to take the first step if you know where the path is headed. It is not as easy to make a step of faith into the unknown.

The Bible states regarding Abraham:

By faith Abraham, when he was called to go out into a place which he should after receive for an inheritance, obeyed; and he went out, not knowing whither he went.

Hebrews 11.8

Nothing can build faith in God better that walking a step at a time. Taking a step at a time as God reveals it means you cannot move too hastily. Moses moved too quickly and killed an Egyptian. Abraham moved ahead of God's plan and tried to substitute Ishmael for the chosen heir.

The Book of Esther stresses the importance of waiting on God. The people of God were in danger of being destroyed by an evil man named Haman. He had asked the king to destroy all Jews.

Queen Esther was aware of the plot. She knew it was not God's will for the Jewish people to be destroyed, but she did not act in haste. She waited until God gave her a plan; and then she waited an extra day before talking to the king. During that waiting period, an important thing happened. The king discovered that Mordecai, a Jew, had saved his life from a plot to murder him.

When this was made known, then Esther revealed Haman's plot against the Jews. The king acted against Haman's plan, the Jews were saved, and Haman was punished for his evil—all because Esther waited one more day before acting.

## THE BUSH STILL BURNS

In a spiritual sense, the bush still burns. God still guides us and desires to speak to us:

Call unto me, and I will answer thee, and shew thee great and mighty things, which thou knowest not.

Jeremiah 33:3

God wants to reveal His will and communicate His plans. He continues to guide and direct. God is a still God, Who speaks if you will only listen.

## **Chapter 8**

## **QUESTIONABLE PRACTICES**

#### **KEY VERSE**:

Whether therefore ye eat, or drink, or whatsoever ye do, do all to the glory of God.

I Corinthians 10:31

#### INTRODUCTION

This chapter concerns decision-making about questionable practices. The term is defined and discussion includes guidelines for dealing with questionable practices, dealing with weaker brethren, handling disagreements between believers, and resolving offenses.

## **QUESTIONABLE PRACTICES**

In every culture, there are certain practices which are questionable. These are practices that are not specifically mentioned in Scripture as being either wrong or right for a follower of Jesus.

You can easily think of such practices in your own culture. They might include activities of leisure or entertainment. They may be clubs or organizations to which you could choose to belong. These practices include certain habits and choices of what you eat or drink. They may be questions on which days to worship or holy days.

How do you determine the will of God regarding questionable practices, when specific guidance on such matters is not given in the Bible? Ask yourself these questions:

#### **Does It Glorify God?**

Perhaps the most important principle by which to judge a questionable practice is to ask the question, "Does it glorify God?"

The Bible indicates all you do should glorify the Lord:

Whether therefore ye eat, or drink, or whatsoever ye do, do all to the glory of God.

I Corinthians 10:31

And whatsoever ye do in word or deed, do all in the name of the Lord Jesus, giving thanks to God and the Father by Him.

Colossians 3:17

And whatsoever ye do, do it heartily, as to the Lord, and not unto men; Knowing that of the Lord ye shall receive the reward of the inheritance: for ye serve the Lord Christ.

Colossians 3:23-24

#### What Is Your Motivation?

Why do you want to engage in this practice? What is your reason or motive for doing it? Even a good activity can be done with a wrong motive. For example, James gives an illustration of a wrong motive for prayer:

Ye ask, and receive not, because ye ask amiss, that ye may consume it upon your lusts.

James 4.3

Praying is certainly not wrong, but the motives for some requests are improper. The motivation described in this verse is the wish to fulfill lustful desires.

## Is It Necessary?

Paul states that while some things may be considered lawful (not in violation of God's written Word), you should consider whether they are really necessary. He states:

All things are lawful unto me, but all things are not expedient ...

I Corinthians 6:12

#### Will It Promote Spiritual Growth?

Many activities can hinder spiritual growth. Other activities can become so time-consuming that they choke out spiritual growth:

And these are they which are sown among thorns; such as hear the word, And the cares of this world, and the deceitfulness of riches, and the lusts of other things entering in, choke the word, and it becometh unfruitful.

Mark 4:18-19

And that which fell among thorns are they, which when they have heard, go forth, and are choked with cares and riches and pleasures of this life, and bring no fruit to perfection.

Luke 8:14

Ask yourself: "Will this activity hinder or promote my spiritual development?" Activities that hinder spiritual development become weights that interfere with the spiritual race God has set before you:

Wherefore seeing we also are compassed about with so great a cloud of witnesses, let us lay aside every weight, and the sin which doth so easily beset us, and let us run with patience the race that is set before us,

Hebrews 12·1

## Is It An Enslaving Habit?

When considering a questionable practice, ask yourself "Will this practice enslave me to a habit?" An enslaving habit is one that controls you. You feel you cannot get along without it and you have difficulty giving it up.

Paul comments regarding enslaving habits:

All things are lawful unto me ... but I will not be brought under the power of any.

I Corinthians 6:12

Any activity that is enslaving physically, mentally, spiritually, or habitually demands valuable time should be avoided.

#### Is It A Compromise?

Paul asks in II Corinthians 6:14, ... what communion hath light with darkness?

Will the questionable practice you are considering be a spiritual compromise? Will you be engaging in activities of the world, or accepting its standards, by doing this thing? The Bible commands:

Wherefore come out from among them, and be ye separate, saith the Lord, and touch not the unclean thing; and I will receive you.

II Corinthians 6.17

## Will It Lead To Temptation?

Jesus taught us to pray, *And lead us not into temptation* (Matthew 6:13). It is useless to pray this prayer and then, by means of a questionable activity, deliberately place yourself in a place of temptation. The Bible warns:

Let no man say when he is tempted, I am tempted of God: for God cannot be tempted with evil, neither tempteth he any man: But every man is tempted, when he is drawn away of his own lust, and enticed. Then when lust hath conceived, it bringeth forth sin: and sin, when it is finished, bringeth forth death.

James 1:13-15

Temptation is different from a trial of faith. A trial of faith occurs when a believer faces a difficult situation through no fault of his own.

The situation tries his faith in God. God permits trials to strengthen your faith and bring spiritual maturity.

But God does not tempt man. Temptation is the desire to do wrong. Temptation comes when you do not control your thoughts and actions properly or when Satan entices you to do evil. Some questionable practices may put you in situations of temptation. If you yield to the temptation, lust results in sin, and sin results in spiritual death.

## Does It Give The Appearance Of Evil?

Does the practice you are considering give an appearance of evil to others? The Bible commands:

Abstain from all appearance of evil.

I Thessalonians 5:22

#### **Does It Violate Your Conscience?**

When making a decision regarding questionable practices, you should be fully persuaded the choice you make is right. In New Testament times, believers disagreed over whether or not it was right to eat meat since meat had been used for sacrifices under the Old Testament law. These sacrifices were an atonement for man's sin before Jesus gave His life as the final and complete sacrifice for sin. Because meat was used for sacrifices, there were laws against eating certain meats. Paul wrote regarding this question:

And he that doubteth is damned if he eat, because he eateth not of faith: for whatsoever is not of faith is sin.

Romans 14:23

The principle is that you must be fully persuaded in questionable matters that what you are doing is right. If you have doubts, then it becomes sin for you to engage in such practices.

#### **How Will It Affect Others?**

This leads to the final guideline in regards to questionable practices. How will engaging in this activity affect others? Will

it edify others? To edify means to instruct, build up, or improve spiritually. The Bible states:

Let us therefore follow after the things which make for peace, and things wherewith one may edify another.

Romans 14:19

Does this activity contribute in a positive way to the spiritual development of others? Paul writes:

All things are not lawful for me, but all things are not expedient: all things are lawful for me, but all things edify not.

I Corinthians 10:23

Some practices in which you might engage may cause other believers to be hindered in their spiritual walk. Again, speaking on the question of eating meat, Paul wrote:

Wherefore, if meat make my brother to offend, I will eat no flesh while the world standeth lest I make my brother to offend.

I Corinthians 8:13

Paul did not consider it wrong to eat meat. But he would not eat it if it hindered a weaker brother in the Lord. A weaker brother is a believer who, because of weakness of faith, knowledge, or conscience, can be affected by the example of a stronger brother. He can be influenced to sin against his conscience and his spiritual progress can be hindered.

A stronger believer is one who, because of his understanding of freedom in certain areas and the strength of his conviction, exercises liberty with good conscience. He is not influenced by the differing opinions of others.

Any action by a stronger brother, that ordinarily would be permissible, is wrong if it influences a weaker brother to sin against his conscience or hinders his spiritual progress. Paul wrote:

It is good neither to eat flesh nor to drink wine nor any thing whereby thy brother stumbleth, or is offended, or is made weak.

Romans 14:21

## Summary: Decision Making On Questionable Practices

The following chart summarizes biblical guidelines for decision making on questionable practices:

Ask Yourself	Biblical Reference	
Does it glorify God?	l Corinthians 10:31; Colossians 3:17, 23	
What is your motivation?	James 4:3	
Is it necessary?	I Corinthians 6:12	
Will it promote spiritual growth?	Mark 4:18, 19; Luke 8:14; Hebrews 12:1	
Is it an enslaving habit?	l Corinthians 6:12	
Is it a compromise?	II Corinthians 6:17	
Will it lead to temptation?	James 1:13-15	
Does it give the appearance of evil?	1Thessalonians 5:22	
Does it violate your conscience?	Romans 14:23	
How will it affect others?	Romans 14:19,21; I Corinthians 8:13; 10:23	

#### When Believers Differ

Study Romans 14:1 through 15:2. These verses reveal that believers will sometimes have differences in opinion. Such differences often arise over questionable practices not specifically dealt with in God's Word.

Such differences will not result in harm if we love one another and continue to search the Scriptures. Romans 14 gives the following guidelines for dealing with disagreements between believers in matters not specifically covered in the written Word of God:

## **Distinguish Between Matters Of Command And Freedom**

Romans 14:14 indicates that when believers differ, it is important to distinguish between matters of command and freedom. Concerning matters of freedom not specifically dealt with in God's Word, Paul writes:

I know, and am persuaded by the Lord Jesus, that there is nothing unclean of itself: but to him that esteemeth any thing to be unclean, to him it is unclean.

Romans 14·14

In matters of command recorded in the written Word of God, we should all conform to the same pattern. In other matters, freedom of choice may be exercised.

#### **Cultivate Your Own Convictions**

You must cultivate your own convictions regarding questionable practices. In regards to observing holy days Paul wrote:

One man esteemeth one day above another: another esteemeth every day alike. Let every man be fully persuaded in his own mind.

Romans 14:5

Use the guidelines given in the previous section of this chapter to help you determine your own convictions on questionable matters.

#### Allow Others Freedom To Determine Their Convictions

Even if others differ from you, allow them freedom to determine their own convictions on questionable matters:

But why dost thou judge thy brother? or why dost thou set at nought thy brother ... Let us not therefore judge one another any more ...

Romans 14:10, 13

## **Limit Liberty By Love**

The basic message of Romans 14:13-15:2 is that Christian liberty should be guided by love:

Let every one of us please his neighbor for his good to edification.

Romans 15:2

You should care for other believers so much that you limit your own behavior by love for them. You should love them so much that you will not do anything that would cause them to stumble spiritually:

... but judge this rather, that no man put a stumbling block or an occasion to fall in his brother's way.

Romans 14:13

#### **Resolve All Offenses**

Matthew 18:15-17 provides the biblical formula for resolving matters when a brother has been offended by another believer:

Moreover if thy brother shall trespass against thee, go and tell him his fault between thee and him alone: if he shall hear thee, thou hast gained thy brother. But if he will not hear thee, then take with thee one or two more, that in the mouth of two or three witnesses every word may be established. And if he shall neglect to hear them, tell it unto the church: but if he neglect to hear the church, let him be unto thee as an heathen man and a publican.

Matthew 18:15-17

The steps to follow when a brother has offended you are:

Go to him privately to resolve the matter. Do not talk about the offense to others. Go directly to the one who offended you and try to resolve the matter. Pray and search God's written Word together.

If he will not listen to you, take one or two witnesses and try again. The witnesses should be impartial believers. Elders or leaders in the church would be a good choice. Take the witnesses, go to your brother, and again attempt to discuss, pray, and search the Scriptures together regarding the problem.

Take the matter before the entire church body. If, after going to your brother with a witness, he still refuses to resolve the matter, take the issue before the entire church body. This should be done at the proper time. It should not be done during a regular worship

service or when unbelievers are present. After hearing the matter, the decision of the church should be abided by and the problem should be resolved. If not, then the offending party is acting like the heathen and unbelievers.

#### SUMMARY: WHEN BELIEVERS DIFFER

The following chart summarizes Scriptural guidelines to follow when believers differ in regards to questionable practices:

When Believers Differ	
Romans 14-15:2 and Matthew 18:15-17	
Distinguish between matters of command and freedom.	
Cultivate your own convictions.	
Allow others freedom to determine their own convictions.	
Limit liberty by love.	
Resolve all offenses.	

## Chapter 9

# A BIBLICAL MODEL FOR DECISION MAKING

#### **KEY VERSE:**

A man's heart deviseth his way; but the LORD directeth his steps.

Proverbs 16:9

#### INTRODUCTION

This chapter presents a biblical model for decision making. A model is an example of something. Its purpose is to provide an example for you to follow. A decision is a choice. You must determine an answer for a real-life situation and choose what action you will take. This is called decision making. A model for decision making provides an example to follow when making decisions. Life is an endless succession of choices and decisions. Making choices is a responsibility. Constantly refusing to make a decision is in itself a decision.

The biblical model presented in this chapter will help you make wise choices within the will of God:

A man's heart deviseth his way; but the LORD directeth his steps.

Proverbs 16:9

#### THE MODEL

Study the biblical model for decision making on the following page. The chart summarizes what you have learned in previous chapters. Then proceed on to discussion of the model in the remainder of this chapter.

## A BIBLICAL MODEL FOR DECISION MAKING

Identify the problem, question, or life situation for which guidance is sought. Is it dealt with in Scripture by specific command, general principle or example?

NO	NO	
Questionable Practice?	Life situation?	
Make a decision based on the answer to these questions:	Proceed with these steps:	
Does it glorify God?	Pray	
What is your motivation?	Study the Scriptures	
Is it necessary?	Listen to the Holy Spirit and miraculous guidance if given	
Will it promote spiritual growth?	Seek Christian counsel	
Is it an enslaving habit?		
Is it a compromise?	Analyze the circumstances	
Will it lead to temptation?		
Does it give the appearance of evil?		
Does it violate your conscience?	Use biblical keys to direction	
How will it affect others?		
Pray, then make a decision.	Make decision	
Check the umpire of peace	Check the umpire of peace	
	Questionable Practice?  Make a decision based on the answer to these questions:  Does it glorify God?  What is your motivation?  Is it necessary?  Will it promote spiritual growth?  Is it an enslaving habit?  Is it a compromise?  Will it lead to temptation?  Does it give the appearance of evil?  Does it violate your conscience?  How will it affect others?  Pray, then make a decision.  Check the umpire	

#### **Using The Model**

The first step in the decision-making model is to identify the problem, question, or life situation for which guidance is sought. Next, search the written Word of God to see if the problem should be addressed by commandment, example, or general principle.

#### The Answer Is YES:

If the answer is "Yes," it is dealt with in the written Word of God, then make the decision based upon this written revelation. (See Column I on the model). Make sure your decision is in harmony with the Scriptures.

#### The Answer Is NO:

If the answer is "No," then proceed on with the decision making model under Columns I and II. Here, there are two choices for situations not dealt with in the Bible. You must determine whether the decision involves a questionable practice or a real life situation.

## **QUESTIONABLE PRACTICES**

A questionable practice is something not dealt with in Scripture as either right or wrong. It can involve a choice of entertainment or leisure activities, a habit, permissible food or drinks, style of dress, or day on which to worship.

If the decision you are facing involves a questionable practice, ask yourself the questions listed on the model under Column II. These are biblical principles for guidance in questionable situations discussed in chapter eight. Answer each of these questions and pray, then make your decision based on your answers to the questions on the model.

#### LIFE SITUATIONS

A life situation can include, but is not limited to, decisions regarding marriage, ministry, occupation, residence, choice of churches, etc. It is a choice that can affect your future in a major way.

For decisions on life issues, proceed down Column III on the right hand side of the decision-making model. First, pray about the decision. Ask God for His will to be accomplished in your life. Ask Him for wisdom to make the right decision. Praise Him for guidance to make the right decision. Ask others to pray with you. Study the Scriptures, and as you study claim the promises for direction given in the written Word of God.

Listen to the inner voice of the Holy Spirit as He speaks God's will into your heart. Acknowledge supernatural revelation, should God choose to send it. These might include dreams, visions, angels, an audible voice from God, or other special forms of guidance in harmony with God's Word.

Seek Christian counsel. Analyze the circumstances affecting the decision. Use the biblical keys for direction you learned in the last chapter, found in Proverbs 3:5-6. In agreement with these methods, make a decision.

#### THE UMPIRE OF PEACE

On decisions not specifically addressed by biblical command, principle, or example, the umpire of peace is your guide. When you make a decision on a questionable practice or life situation and you do not have peace in your spirit, continue to seek the Lord using the steps on the model. Do not make a final decision until you have the peace of God confirming your choice.

Never be in a hurry:

Wait on the LORD; be of good courage, and He shall strengthen thine heart: wait, I say, on the LORD.

Psalm 27:14

My soul, wait thou only upon God; for my expectation is from him.

Psalm 62:5

#### A Biblical Model For Decision Making

Rest in the LORD, and wait patiently for Him ...

Psalm 37:7

But they that wait upon the LORD shall renew their strength; they shall mount up with wings as eagles; they shall run, and not be weary; and they shall walk, and not faint.

Isaiah 40:31

In I Samuel 13, we read that Saul was in a hurry and made a decision that cost him the kingdom. On the other hand, Nehemiah waited for direction from God and the right timing, and he became part of the rebuilding of a kingdom. You can read his story in the Book of Nehemiah.

## Chapter 10

## TRIED AND FAILED?

#### **KEY VERSE**:

Oh, that my people had hearkened unto me and Israel had walked in my ways.

Psalm 81:13

#### INTRODUCTION

In this course, you learned many ways God speaks to man to communicate His will. But what happens when you fail to discern the will of God? Perhaps you deliberately disobey His voice. Perhaps you miss His direction through error or misunderstanding of biblical principles. Maybe you act too quickly without His guidance. What should you do when you have tried and failed?

#### FAILURES WHO WERE SUCCESSES

The Bible contains many examples of great leaders who, at some point in their lives, failed to listen to the voice of God and missed His will. Yet, these men became great successes:

**Abraham**: He lied about Sarah being his wife for fear he would be killed and his wife taken from him. Yet he is called a man of faith and the friend of God

**Moses**: He struck the rock and called forth water instead of speaking to it as God directed. Yet the Bible states there has never been another prophet as great as Moses.

**David**: He committed adultery with another man's wife, then had the man killed to try to cover his sin. Yet he was a great king and is called a man after God's own heart.

**Jonah**: This preacher went the opposite direction when God called him to preach in Ninevah. Later he preached the greatest revival in history and the whole city repented.

**Peter**: He denied Jesus, but later became a great leader in the Early Church.

#### FAILURES WHO WERE FAILURES

The Bible also contains many examples of men who missed the will of God and their lives ended in failure and defeat:

**Samson**: He was an important judge in the nation of Israel, with great physical strength given him from God. He began to deliver Israel from the Philistine enemy. But through involvement with a heathen woman, Samson was taken captive and died while yet a prisoner of the enemy.

**Uzziah**: This king originally did what was right in the sight of the Lord and God made him prosper. But Uzziah sinned by entering the temple and performing duties which only the priests were permitted to do. He was stricken with leprosy and died.

**Saul**: He was the first king of Israel, adored by the people, and a man upon whom the Spirit of God rested. Because of disobedience, Saul was rejected by God and another king was selected to complete his task. Saul's life ended in failure, disgrace, and suicide.

**Eli**: Originally a great priest in the house of the Lord, Eli and his sons died in disgrace because of disobedience.

**Judas**: Judas was a disciple of Jesus during His earthly ministry. He witnessed the great miracles of Jesus and heard His teachings. Yet he betrayed Jesus and ended his own life by suicide.

## WHAT MADE THE DIFFERENCE?

We have listed several biblical examples of men who, at some point in their lives, failed to discern God's will. Some of these men recovered from failure and went on to be great men of God. Others never reversed their direction; their lives ended in failure. What made the difference?

To answer this question, let us examine in more detail the lives of two kings of Israel, David and Saul. First, read the story of David's departure from God's will in II Samuel, chapters 11-12. Then read the story of Saul's failure in I Samuel, chapter 15. David's failure appears so much greater than that of Saul.

Saul simply brought back some oxen as spoil from battle when God had told him not to do so. David committed adultery with another man's wife. When she became pregnant, he had her husband killed to try to cover the sin. Saul was rejected by God as king, yet David remained on the throne and was called a man after God's own heart. Why did one man's life end in failure while the other went on to future successes?

When the prophet Samuel confronted Saul with his sin, Saul said. . .

... Ihave sinned: for I have transgressed the commandment of the LORD, and thy words: because I feared the people, and obeyed their voice ... Then he said, I have sinned: yet honor me now, I pray thee, before the elders of my people, and before Israel, and turn again with me, that I worship the LORD thy God.

I Samuel 15:24, 30

Saul was caught in his sin and he admitted it. He was sorry—but only for being caught. Being sorry for sin is not enough. Sorrow must lead to repentance:

For godly sorrow worketh repentance to salvation not to be repented of: but the sorrow of the world worketh death.

II Corinthians 7:10

Saul admitted he failed, but he blamed his failure on other people. He wanted Samuel to honor him before the leaders so he would not be disgraced. He wanted Samuel to worship God with him to show people he was still a spiritual man.

Saul never confessed his sin to God, repented, and asked forgiveness. He refused to accept personal responsibility for his actions. He offered God worship when God wanted repentance. Saul was more concerned about his reputation among the people than his relationship to God. Because of this, Samuel told Saul:

... The LORD hath rent the kingdom of Israel from thee this day, and hath given it to a neighbor of thine, that is better than thou.

I Samuel 15:28

The kingdom was taken from Saul and given to David.

When the prophet Nathan confronted David about his sin, David immediately acknowledged:

... I have sinned against the Lord ...

II Samuel 12:13

He did not try to blame others. He did not blame Bathsheba. He admitted his failure and humbly repented before God. David's great prayer of repentance is recorded in Psalm 51. Read this entire Psalm in your Bible. David acknowledged his sin and asked forgiveness:

For I acknowledge my transgressions: and my sin is ever before me ... Against thee, thee only have I sinned, and done this evil in thy sight ... Create in me a clean heart, O God; and renew a right spirit within me.

Psalm 51:3-4, 10

Both Saul and David made wrong choices. When confronted with his error, David repented and changed direction. Saul did not. He strayed farther from the will of God and his life ended in failure, defeat, and suicide.

#### TRIED AND FAILED?

When you have missed the will of God, there are biblical guidelines that will enable you to return to the will of the Lord. To illustrate these guidelines, we will use the example of Jonah. Read the Book of Jonah in your Bible before proceeding with this lesson.

Jonah was commanded by the Lord to go and preach repentance to the sinful nation of Nineveh. Instead of obeying God, he headed the opposite direction. Jonah took the following steps to return to the will of God. These are steps to take when you experience failure:

#### Realize Your Failure

It took a great storm at sea to convince Jonah he was out of the will of God. (Jonah 1:2) Be assured: God has ways of letting you know when you have missed His will!

As long as you fail to realize you have missed the will of God, you can never get back into His will. Do not let any excuse prevent you from admitting failure. Here are some common ones:

- "People will lose confidence in me."
- "If I admit failure it is admitting I was wrong."
- \* "I already failed. I might as well give up."
- **x** "It is too late."
- "I am a bad example, so I should just quit."
- \* "I am too far out of the will of God to ever get things right."
- \* "I don't know if I can even find the will of God again."

## **Repent Of Your Sin**

Jonah's great prayer of repentance is recorded in Jonah, chapter 2. Jonah acknowledged his sin before God, repented, and asked forgiveness. When you miss the will of God, come before the Lord in repentance, and ask God to forgive you. Be sure to forgive yourself, too! It is not

necessary to repent publicly unless it has affected the lives of others and you need to ask their forgiveness. It is necessary to repent before God.

#### **Recognize The Departure Point**

Through prayer, the written Word of God, and the guidance of the Holy Spirit, determine the point at which you missed God's will. In the case of Jonah, he recognized his departure from the will of God began when he went the opposite direction from Nineveh.

#### Return To Correct The Error

Return to the point of departure and correct the error, if possible. When Jonah recognized his failure began by heading the opposite direction from Nineveh, he reversed directions. He went to Nineveh. He corrected his error (Jonah 3:3).

Sometimes you can do nothing to correct an error except repent. In the example of David that we discussed, he could do nothing about his sin with Bathsheba after it was committed. The mistake was already made. There was nothing he could do to correct it except repent. In situations where you can take corrective action, however, it should be done.

## REVELATION ... SEEK GOD FOR AND ACT UPON NEW DIRECTION

After you admit your failure, ask forgiveness, determine the point of departure, and correct any errors possible, seek the Lord for new direction. Remove any hindrances to hearing the voice of God. These might include sins of rebellion, self-will, and wrong attitudes. Continue to train your spiritual ear to hear God's voice by praying and studying His written Word

As Jonah sought God for new direction, the Lord spoke unto him a second time and said, "Arise, and go to Nineveh" (Jonah 3:1-2). This time, Jonah obeyed the voice of the Lord. He went to Nineveh, preached the message of God, and experienced the greatest revival in history. The whole city repented.

The Bible contains many stories of men like Jonah, who failed but admitted their failure and asked forgiveness. When they did, God always forgave them and provided new direction. He will do the same for you! God is not looking at your past record. He is not looking at you as you are. He is seeing the man or woman you can be if you walk in obedience to the voice of God.

#### **SUMMARY**

The following chart summarizes biblical guidelines to follow when you miss the will of God:

WHEN YOU MISS GOD'S WILL	
Recognize Your Failure	
Repent of Your Sin	
Recognize the Departure Point	
Return to Correct the Error	
Revelation: Seek God For and Act Upon New Direction	

# **Chapter 11**

# GOD'S WILL AND SUFFERING

## **KEY VERSE:**

Wherefore let them that suffer according to the will of God, commit the keeping of their souls to Him in well doing as unto a faithful creator.

I Peter 4:19

#### INTRODUCTION

You heard the voice of God. You sought guidance, it was given, and you set off along the road of life that God seemed to indicate. But as a result of this decision, you are experiencing problems that would not have arisen apart from this new path of "God's will" on which you travel.

Did you really hear the voice of God or have you made a mistake? Are these difficult experiences a sign from God that you are not living in His will? Does God permit suffering to come to someone who is living righteously within the will of God?

When Jesus was here on earth and spoke of the suffering He was to face on the cross, many of His followers deserted Him (John 6:55-66). They expected the Messiah to reign in power and glory. Instead, He spoke of suffering. They could not understand, so they turned away.

If you do not understand suffering as it relates to the will of God, then you too may turn from following Jesus when you face difficult circumstances. God did not create suffering. It originally entered the world through man's sin (Genesis 3). But God can take that which is intended for evil and use it for good to accomplish His purposes.

## THE REASONS FOR SUFFERING

The Bible has much to say concerning suffering, problems, and afflictions. In summarizing its teaching, we discover five ways suffering can come into the life of a believer:

#### **Others Around You**

Suffering may come through others around you. Joseph provides an example of this type of suffering. Through no fault of his own, Joseph was sold into Egypt by his brothers, imprisoned falsely by Potiphar's wife, and forgotten by those he helped in prison.

But listen to his response. Joseph said. . .

Now therefore be not grieved, nor angry with yourselves, that ye sold me hither: for God did send me before you to preserve life ... So now it was not you that sent me hither, but God ...

Genesis 45:5, 8

#### **Circumstances Of Life**

The second way suffering comes is through the circumstances of life. Naomi, who experienced the death of her husband and sons, illustrates this in the Book of Ruth.

Until Jesus returns and the final enemy of death is conquered, death is part of life. Death entered through the original sin of man and it is a natural circumstance we all will face, because ... it is appointed unto man once to die... (Hebrews 9:27).

# **Your Ministry**

The third reason for suffering is your ministry for the Lord. The New Testament speaks of suffering for His name's sake (Acts 9:16); in behalf of Christ (Philippians 1:29); for the Kingdom of God (II Thessalonians 1:5); for the Gospel (II Timothy 1:11-12); for well-doing (I Peter 2:19-20; 3:17); for righteousness sake (I Peter 3:14); as a Christian (I Peter 4:15-16); and according to the will of God (I Peter 4:19).

The apostle Paul illustrates suffering resulting from ministry. Some people view suffering as a sign of failure or lack of faith. If this is true, then the apostle Paul had no faith and was the greatest failure in the history of the church.

Paul said that while in Asia he was so utterly crushed that he despaired of life itself (II Corinthians 1:8). He presents a different image than that of the cheerful evangelist who promises believers nothing but peace and prosperity. When Paul was first called of God to ministry, he was told of "great things" he would suffer for the sake of the Lord. (Acts 9:16)

Paul's response to the suffering he was to endure: *I have suffered the loss of things* ... *that I may win Christ* (Philippians 3:8). He wrote to believers, *unto you it is given* ... *not only to believe on him, but also to suffer for his sake* (Philippians 1:29).

Paul was not alone in suffering for the ministry. The whole Church suffered in New Testament times (Acts 8). Hebrews, chapter 11 records the stories of some of the cruel persecutions. Many of these men and women of faith remained faithful to God, though they received not the promise.

But some of these believers, who are also called men and women of faith, did not receive deliverance. They were imprisoned, afflicted, tormented, and even martyred because of their testimony of the Gospel (Hebrews 11:36-40). We focus on living faith but God also reveals His power in dying faith. This is a faith that stands true in the bad times, not just in good times when mighty deliverances are manifested.

#### DIRECT SATANIC ACTIVITY

Suffering can also enter your life as a result of direct Satanic activity. This is evident in the story of Job. This book wrestles with the question, "Why do the righteous suffer?"

God's testimony of Job was that he was a righteous man (Job l-2). Job did not suffer because he sinned, as his friends claimed. They believed if Job repented, his circumstances would change. These friends tried to make a universal application based on individual experience. It would

be similar to saying that because God delivered Peter from prison, He will do the same for you. This is not true. Many have been martyred in prison despite their great faith and sinless lives.

We must be careful when we view the suffering of others that we do not accuse them of sin, faithlessness, or unbelief. The Bible does teach that a sinful man reaps a bitter harvest because of sowing in fleshly corruption. (Galatians 6:8) But sowing and reaping cannot be used to explain the suffering of the innocent.

Job did not suffer because of anything he did. He was a righteous man. This was God's testimony of Job, Job's testimony of himself, and his reputation before man. Behind the scenes in the spiritual world was the true cause of Job's suffering: There was a spiritual battle going on over the heart, mind, and allegiance of Job.

There is warfare going on in the spiritual world over you. That warfare is manifested in the difficult circumstances you experience in the natural world. An important truth evident in Job's suffering is that nothing can enter the life of a believer without the knowledge of God. God does not cause your suffering. It is inflicted by Satan, but its limits are set by God.

#### YOUR OWN SIN

The fifth way suffering enters your life is because of your own sin. Jonah is an example of such suffering. In disobedience to God, Jonah headed the opposite direction from Ninevah where he was told to go and preach repentance. He experienced a terrible storm at sea and ended up in the belly of a great fish because of his own sin (Jonah 1-2).

Trouble should always be treated as a call to consider your ways and examine your heart before God. Like Jonah, you may be suffering because of your own sin. The Bible reveals that God chastises those who live in disobedience to His Word. To *chastise* means to discipline, reprove, and correct:

Now no chastening for the present seemeth to be joyous, but grievous: nevertheless afterward it yieldeth the

peaceable fruit of righteousness unto them which are exercised thereby.

Hebrews 12:11

God uses suffering to correct you and bring you back to His will for your life:

Before I was afflicted I went astray; but now have I kept thy Word ... It is good for me that I have been afflicted; that I might learn thy statutes ... I know, O LORD, that thy judgments are right, and that thou in faithfulness hast afflicted me.

Psalm 119:67, 71, 75

## THE PROPER ATTITUDE TOWARDS SUFFERING

Trouble is not necessarily a sign of being out of God's will. The Bible declares, *Many are the afflictions of the righteous* ... (Psalm 34:19). When you suffer innocently, and not because of your own sin, you should maintain a proper attitude towards suffering. The real test of your spirituality is how you respond in the day of distress:

If thou faint in the day of adversity, thy strength is small.

Proverbs 24:10

The Bible describes the attitude you should have when you suffer as a believer within the will of God. You should not be ashamed:

If any man suffer as a Christian, let him not be ashamed; but let him glorify God on this behalf.

I Peter 4:16

You should commit your soul (your suffering) to God, knowing He works all things for your good:

Wherefore let them that suffer according to the will of God commit the keeping of their souls to Him in well doing, as unto a faithful Creator.

I Peter 4:19

You should be happy when you suffer according to the will of God:

And they departed from the presence of the council, rejoicing that they were counted worthy to suffer shame for his name.

Acts 5:41

Paul says you should be:

Rejoicing in hope; patient in tribulation; continuing instant in prayer;

Romans 12:12

... being reviled, we bless; being persecuted, we suffer it:

I Corinthians 4:12

... in all things approving ourselves as the ministers of God, in much patience, in afflictions, in necessities, in distresses.

II Corinthians 6:4

... be thou partaker of the afflictions of the gospel according to the power of God;

II Timothy 1:8

That no man should be moved by these afflictions: for yourselves know that we are appointed thereunto.

I Thessalonians 3:3

But watch thou in all things, endure afflictions, do the work of an evangelist, make full proof of thy ministry.

II Timothy 4:5

You should not think it strange when you experience suffering:

Beloved, think it not strange concerning the fiery trial which is to try you, as though some strange thing happened unto you: But rejoice, inasmuch as ye are partaker of Christ's sufferings; that, when his glory shall be revealed, ye may be glad also with exceeding joy.

I Peter 4:12-13

You are to endure hardness like a soldier:

Thou therefore endure hardness, as a good soldier of Jesus Christ.

II Timothy 2:3

Paul summarizes the proper attitude toward suffering in II Corinthians 4.9:

Persecuted, but not forsaken; cast down, but not destroyed;

Paul viewed suffering as a servant. He said it works for us when we keep our eyes on its eternal benefits instead of the problem.

For this cause we faint not; but though our outward man perish, yet the inward man is renewed day by day. For our light affliction, which is but for a moment, worketh for us a far more exceeding and eternal weight of glory; While we look not at the things which are seen, but at the things which are not seen: for the things which are seen are temporal; but the things which are not seen are eternal.

II Corinthians 4:16-18

## POSITIVE BENEFITS OF SUFFERING

Here are some positive benefits of suffering according to God's will:

#### Your Faith Is Tested

Everything in the spiritual world is based on faith. This is why the strength of your faith must be tested:

That the trial of your faith, being much more precious than of gold that perisheth, though it be tried with fire, might be found unto praise and honour and glory at the appearing of Jesus Christ.

I Peter 1:7

It is a trial of faith—when you pray as Jesus did, for God to let the cup of bitterness pass, and yet it does not pass. Instead, you are forced to drink deeply of its suffering. But faith will teach us that our prayers are not unanswered just because they are not answered the way we want.

#### You Are Able To Comfort Others

Blessed be God, even the Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, the Father of mercies, and the God of all comfort; Who comforteth us in all our tribulation, that we may be able to comfort them which are in any trouble, by the comfort wherewith we ourselves are comforted of God.

II Corinthians 1:3-4

When you share God's comfort with others you. . .

... lift up the hands which hang down, and the feeble knees; And make straight paths for your feet, lest that which is lame be turned out of the way; but let it rather be healed.

Hebrews 12:12-13

#### You Learn Not To Trust Your Own Self

Paul spoke of the purpose of his sufferings in Asia:

... in Asia, we were pressed out of measure, above strength, insomuch that we despaired even of life: But we had the sentence of death in ourselves, that we should not trust in ourselves but in God which raiseth the dead:

II Corinthians 1:8-9

You will come to recognize that. . .

... we have this treasure in earthen vessels, that the excellency of the power may be of God, and not of us.

II Corinthians 4:7

## **Positive Qualities Are Developed**

... we glory in tribulations also: knowing that tribulation worketh patience; and patience, experience; and experience, hope ... because the love of God is shed abroad in our hearts ...

Romans 5:3-4

. . .after ye have suffered awhile, make you perfect, stablish, strengthen, settle you.

I Peter 5:10

These qualities conform you to the image of Jesus, which is God's plan for you (Romans 8:28-29; Hebrews 2:10, 18).

#### The Works Of God Are Manifested

When the disciples saw a man who had been blind from birth, they asked who was responsible for his condition. Was it the sin of his parents or of the man himself? Jesus answered:

Neither this man sinned, nor his parents: but that the works of God should be made manifest in him.

John 9:3

#### The Power Of God Is Perfected

And he said unto me, My grace is sufficient for thee: for my strength is made perfect in weakness. Most gladly therefore will I rather glory in my infirmities, that the power of Christ may rest upon me.

II Corinthians 12.9

#### That Which Is Unstable Is Removed

Suffering results in all that is unstable being shaken out of your life. You cease to depend on people, programs, or material things because these all fail in your time of need.

God permits this. . .

... the removing of those things that are shaken, as of things that are made, that those things which cannot be shaken may remain.

Hebrews 12:26-27

During the storms of life, everything crumbles that is not built upon God and His Word (Psalm 119:89 and Matthew 7:24-27).

## **Your Focus Is Changed**

When you experience suffering, you often focus your attention on cause and effect. You are concerned with what caused the difficult circumstances and the terrible effect it is having in your life. God wants to change your focus from the temporal to the eternal:

For our light affliction, which is but for a moment, worketh for us a far more exceeding and eternal weight of glory; While we look not at the things which are seen, but at the things which are not seen: for the things which are seen are temporal; but the things which are not seen are eternal.

II Corinthians 4:17-18

Beloved, think it not strange concerning the fiery trial which is to try you, as though some strange thing happened unto you: But rejoice, inasmuch as ye are partakers of Christ's sufferings; that, when his glory shall be revealed, ye may be glad also with exceeding joy.

I Peter 4:12-13

If we suffer, we shall also reign with Him ...

II Timothy 2:12

# The Old Self-Nature Is Changed

God said of the nation of Moab:

Moab hath been at ease from his youth, and he hath settled on his lees, and hath not been emptied from vessel to vessel, neither hath he gone into captivity: therefore his taste remained in him, and his scent is not changed.

Jeremiah 48:11

Because Moab had not experienced the troublesome pouring out and stirring similar to that necessary to develop good wine, the nation did not change. Because Moab was at ease and settled in prosperity, the nation did not develop and mature spiritually. Therefore, there was no change. His own scent remained in him.

Suffering rids you of the old self-nature. As you are stirred, troubled, and poured out, your spiritual scent changes from carnal to spiritual.

## **God Prepares You For Ministry**

You want to be used by God. You desire to be more like Jesus and be a chosen vessel for His use. God answers your prayer through suffering:

Behold, I have refined thee, but not with silver; I have chosen thee in the furnace of affliction.

Isaiah 48:10

It is through affliction that you move beyond the calling as a child of God to become chosen of God. Affliction according to the will of God refines you for His use just as metals are refined in a furnace in the natural world.

# You Are Prepared To Reign With Christ

If we suffer, we shall also reign with Him ...

II Timothy 2:12

## **Suffering Brings Spiritual Blessing**

Jesus said:

Blessed are they which are persecuted for righteousness' sake: for theirs is the kingdom of heaven. Blessed are ye, when men shall revile you, and persecute you, and shall say all manner of evil against you falsely, for my

sake. Rejoice, and be exceeding glad: for great is your reward in heaven: for so persecuted they the prophets which were before you.

Matthew 5:10-12

## You Learn Obedience Through Suffering

Though he were a Son, yet learned he obedience by the things which he suffered;

Hebrews 5:8

## **Suffering Tests The Word Of God Within You**

The words of the LORD are pure words: as silver tried in a furnace of earth, purified seven times.

Psalm 12:6

## **Suffering Humbles You**

Who led thee through that great and terrible wilderness, wherein were fiery serpents, and scorpions, and drought, where there was no water; who brought thee forth water out of the rock of flint; Who fed thee in the wilderness with manna, which thy fathers knew not, that he might humble thee, and that he might prove thee, to do thee good at thy latter end;

Deuteronomy 8:15-16

# **Suffering Enlarges You**

This means you grow spiritually:

... thou hast enlarged me when I was in distress ...

Psalm 4·1

## You Come To Know God Intimately

You come to know God on a more intimate basis through suffering. Job, who suffered much, learned this truth and said,

I have heard of thee by the hearing of the ear: but now mine eye seeth thee. Wherefore I abhor myself, and repent in dust and ashes.

Job 42:5-6

Some of us know God only second-handedly. When you are experiencing the blessings of life, God is often a luxury instead of a necessity. But when you have a real need, God becomes a necessity. Job came to know God more intimately through suffering. Before he suffered, Job knew God through theology. Afterwards, he knew Him by experience.

Paul expressed a similar desire when he said:

That I may know him, and the power of his resurrection, and the fellowship of his sufferings, being made conformable unto his death;

Philippians 3:10

You can only come to know God in resurrection power through the intimate fellowship of suffering. Throughout his trial, Job questioned God as to the cause of his suffering. It is not wrong to question God. Jesus knew that the purpose He came into the world was to die for the sins of all mankind. Yet in His hour of suffering, He cried out, "My God, My God, WHY hast thou forsaken me?" It is what follows the questioning that is important, when Jesus said, ... *into thy hands I commend my spirit* (Luke 23:46).

Despite the questions, Job's response was. . .

Though he slay me, yet will I trust in him ...

Job 13:15

For I know that my redeemer liveth, and that he shall stand at the latter day upon the earth: And though after my skin worms destroy this body, yet in my flesh shall I see God:

Job 19:25-26

After all the questioning is finished, the emphasis must change from "me" to "Thee." You must commit your suffering, with all its unanswered questions, into the hands of God.

> Trust in the LORD with all thine heart; and lean not unto thine own understanding.

> > Proverbs 3:5

God may reveal some of the purposes in your suffering, but it is possible you will never fully understand it:

It is the glory of God to conceal a thing ...

Proverbs 25:2

The secret things belong unto the LORD our God; but those things which are revealed belong unto us ...

Deuteronomy 29:29

There are some secret things that belong only to the Lord. As Job, you may never understand all the purposes of your suffering:

Since the Lord is directing our steps, why try to understand everything that happens along the way?

Proverbs 20:24, TLB

When God finally talked with Job, He used several examples from nature that Job could not comprehend. God stressed that if Job could not understand what he saw in the natural world, he certainly could not understand that which he could not see in the spiritual world.

When Job faced God, it no longer mattered that he did not get an answer to his questions about suffering. He was no longer controlled and tormented by human reasoning. He replaced questions not with answers, but with faith.

When you come to know God intimately through suffering, you see yourself as you really are. You no longer know God second-handedly. That face-to-face encounter with God does what arguments and discussions cannot do.

When Job stood before God, he had no new answers. He was given no new facts about his suffering, but he replaced questions with faith. Job had been in the direct Presence of God and that experience left no room for questions or doubts.

## THE STORMS OF LIFE

Suffering is sometimes compared to a natural storm. When you suffer, you experience a storm, spiritually speaking. This storm may affect you spiritually, mentally, physically, materially, or emotionally.

The Bible tells of a storm that the disciples of Jesus experienced. Read the story in your Bible in Mark 4:35-41. This storm was an attack of Satan. Jesus had told the disciples to go to the other side. He was with them in the boat. Satan was trying to prevent them from reaching the shore because of the miraculous works that were to be done in the country of the Gadarenes (Mark 5). Jesus took authority over the storm. He rebuked the powers of the enemy, calm returned to the sea, and they continued their journey unhindered.

A storm of Satan is anything that tries to hinder you from fulfilling the will of God for your life. It is not suffering resulting from your disobedience. Neither is this kind of suffering according to the will of God. God does not want anything to hinder His plan for you. When you face this type of storm, exercise authority over the enemy. Jesus has given you power over every power of Satan.

There are two other stories of natural storms recorded in the Bible that illustrate suffering by chastisement for sin, and suffering according to the will of God. Read the story of Jonah and the storm in Jonah, chapter l, and the story of Paul and the storm in Acts 27.

There are differences between going through a storm of life within God's will and experiencing a storm out of the will of God. When you go through a storm out of the will of God, it is a situation you create. For example, a believer who marries an unsaved person will experience trouble because they have violated a scriptural principle.

Jonah	Paul
Jonah put himself in the storm.	Paul was in it through no fault of his own.
He paid the fare to sail.	He tried to prevent them from sailing.
He was the cause of the storm.	He was the remedy, not the cause.
Jonah slept during the storm.	Paul fasted and prayed.
God's blessing was not with Jonah.	God's blessing was with Paul.
The crew was fearful.	The crew was of good cheer
To be saved:	To be saved:
Jonah must be cast out of the ship	All must abide in the ship

When you cause a storm, it is because you violate God's will and are disobedient to His commands. Often you are not even aware of the seriousness of your situation. You sleep spiritually while the storm increases its fury around you. God's blessing is not on you, and those around you grow fearful. This storm is not an attack of Satan. It is chastisement from God, Who loves you and desires to bring you back into conformity to His will. You can confess promises of "power over the enemy" but it will not change the situation.

When you recognize a storm of suffering as one resulting from disobeying God's voice, there is only one remedy: Ask forgiveness from God!

But, when you suffer according to the will of God, the situation is different. You suffer through no fault or sin of your own. You can be a remedy to the problems around you instead of a cause. Like Paul, you can assume spiritual leadership because God's blessing is on you. You can bring encouragement to others because you are a solution to the storm instead of the cause. You should not bail out of the ship or run from the trouble. You must abide in the "ship" of this type of suffering, for it is the will of God

## SUFFERING IS TO BE EXPECTED

When you suffer according to the will of God, you should realize you are not alone:

... knowing that the same afflictions are accomplished in your brethren that are in the world.

I Peter 5:9

Storms of life are inevitable and uncontrollable, as illustrated by the parable of the two houses in Matthew 7:24-27. Storms will come to those who have built their lives upon God's Word as well as those who have not done so. The foundation of a man's life is what will determine the outcome of the storm.

Suffering is to be expected as part of the will of God:

Yea, and all that will live godly in Christ Jesus shall suffer persecution.

II Timothy 3:12

For unto you it is given in the behalf of Christ, not only to believe on him, but also to suffer for his sake;

Philippians 1:29

... that ye may be counted worthy of the kingdom of God, for which ye also suffer:

II Thessalonians 1:5

For verily, when we were with you, we told you before that we should suffer tribulation; even as it came to pass, and ye know.

I Thessalonians 3:4

Then shall they deliver you up to be afflicted, and shall kill you: and ye shall be hated of all nations for my name's sake.

Matthew 24.9

... they shall lay their hands on you, and persecute you, delivering you up to the synagogues, and into prisons, being brought before kings and rulers for my names sake.

Luke 21:12

Remember the word that I said unto you, The servant is not greater than his lord. If they have persecuted me, they will also persecute you ...

John 15:20

Part of the follow up plan in establishing early churches was to teach believers that they would experience suffering. This is missing in many churches today:

Confirming the souls of the disciples, and exhorting them to continue in the faith, and that we must through much tribulation enter the kingdom of God.

Acts 14:22

The call of Jesus to followers is one of denial and suffering:

And he that taketh not his cross, and followeth after me, is not worthy of me.

Matthew 10:38

Then said Jesus unto his disciples, If any man will come after me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross, and follow me.

Matthew 16:24

... Whosoever will come after me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross, and follow me.

Mark 8:34

... come, take up the cross, and follow me.

Mark 10:21

... if any man will come after me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross daily, and follow me.

Luke 9:23

And whosoever doth not bear his cross, and come after me, cannot be my disciple.

Luke 14:27

# WHEN THE BROOK RUNS DRY

There is an interesting Old Testament story of a man who experienced suffering within the will of God. That is the story of Elijah. Elijah experienced all types of suffering as he prophesied God's message of Israel. But the particular story we want to focus on is found in I Kings 17. Read this story in your Bible before continuing with the lesson.

When God first directed Elijah to the Brook Cherith, He provided for him miraculously. Ravens came to feed him, and the brook provided fresh water in a time when the nation was experiencing drought and famine. But eventually, the brook dried up. Why would God send Elijah to a brook He knew would dry up?

The will of God sometimes involves dry brooks. But when we experience such difficulties, it does not mean we missed God's will. Elijah had not missed the will of God. The Lord led Elijah to Cherith. He enjoyed its waters. His needs were provided. He was blessed of God. But when it was time to move on, God allowed the brook to dry up. This got Elijah's attention.

Perhaps God has directed you to a "Brook Cherith" in life. You know you heard His voice of direction. He blessed you at your brook. Your needs were met and you rejoiced in God's blessings. But then the brook ran dry. Maybe you no longer experienced the flow of God's power. Perhaps people turned against you. Perhaps leadership above you dammed up the brook and stopped the flow. For whatever reason, your beautiful brook ran dry.

When the brook runs dry you can do one of two things:

1. You can sit on the bank, spiritually speaking, and complain about your fate. You can spend the rest of your life wondering why it happened and weeping over the dry creek bed. You can question the leading of God. Did He even bring you here in the first place? If He knew the brook was going to run dry, why would He have brought you here? Did you miss God's will? Or. . .

## God's Will And Suffering

2. You can realize that as surely as God brought you to this brook, He is now ready to move you on to a new dimension of His will. He is gaining your attention through the dry brook.

If brooks never dried up ... if God never let difficult times come ... He would never get our attention. Like Elijah, we would settle right where we are and never move on to new things. We would never stray beyond the banks of security of our brook. Drying brooks lead to greater things. Before the experience at Cherith, Elijah had ministered only to individuals. After this faith-building encounter, Elijah ministered to multitudes. He stood on Mt. Carmel and proclaimed before a nation of idolaters that God was the true and living God.

When you face drying brooks, your faith must not fail. You are on the banks of receiving new revelation from God. Do not question dry creek beds. Move on to the next dimension of God's plan.

# Chapter 12

# SIX STAGES OF REVELATION

#### **KEY VERSE:**

And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, this is the way, walk ye in it, when ye turn to the right hand and when ye turn to the left.

Isaiah 30:21

#### INTRODUCTION

In this course, you have learned about knowing God's voice. You learned prerequisites for knowing God's voice. You learned the meaning and pattern of God's will and ways in which God communicates with man.

You were warned of non-biblical ways of seeking guidance and received guidelines for making decisions regarding questionable practices. You studied a biblical model for decision making and learned what to do when you fail. You also studied about suffering as it is related to God's will.

This final chapter presents the six stages through which you will pass in the revelation of a plan of God. You will experience these stages as you learn to walk in the will of God.

## REVELATION KNOWLEDGE

In a confused and misdirected world, God promises revelation knowledge to His followers. This means He will reveal divine plans, wisdom, and knowledge in the circumstances of life: And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, this is the way, walk ye in it, when ye turn to the right hand and when ye turn to the left.

Isaiah 30:21

When God reveals a plan, there are six stages through which you pass, in the development of that revelation. These stages are evident in Luke 1:26-47. Read this passage before continuing with the remainder of this lesson. These Scriptures record the revelation of God given to Mary that she was to become the mother of the Messiah, Jesus Christ.

In this story, there are six stages through which Mary passes as God's plan is revealed to her. These stages may be observed in the revelation of any plan of God to man. They are stages through which you will pass as you receive revelation knowledge of His plan for your life.

## **Stage One: Vexation**

And the angel came in unto her ... And when she saw him, she was troubled at his saying, and cast in her mind what manner of salutation this should be.

Luke 1:28-29

When the angel first appeared to Mary, she was troubled or vexed in her spirit. Whenever God wants to give new guidance, you often experience vexation. He permits you to be troubled by the circumstances of life in order to gain your attention.

Perhaps you are questioning perplexing circumstances around you. You have been troubled and not understood why certain things were happening to upset your life. God is trying to gain your attention. If you are happy and content in present circumstances, you will not seek Him for new direction. This is why He allows you to be troubled in this first stage of revelation.

## **Stage Two: Revelation**

And the angel said unto her, Fear not, Mary: for thou hast found favor with God. And, behold, thou shalt

conceive in thy womb, and bring forth a son, and shalt call his name Jesus.

Luke 1:30-31

When God gains your attention through vexation, He will reveal His plan to you. This is the second stage of revelation:

Call upon me and I will answer thee, and show thee great and mighty things, which thou knowest not.

Jeremiah 33:3

A troubled spirit caused Mary to focus her attention on God, then He revealed His plan. She was to be the mother of the Messiah, Jesus Christ.

## **Stage Three: Hesitation**

Then said Mary unto the angel, How shall this be, seeing I know not a man?

Luke 1:34

Mary hesitates to accept this great revelation. She questions, "How can this be?"

When God reveals new direction for your life, you are often overwhelmed. You may feel unqualified. You may feel it is too great a step of faith to take. You will think of rational reasons why the plan cannot work. You will hesitate and question God.

Two things happen in the stage of hesitation:

- You present your questions, reasons, and excuses.
- God answers these with details of His plan.

Some people hesitate longer than others. Some people spend years in the hesitation stage, thinking up excuses and reasons why they cannot accept the revelation God has given. But if you do not eventually move on from hesitation, you will never see the fulfillment of God's revelation

## **Stage Four: Resignation**

And Mary said, Behold the handmaid of the Lord; be it unto me according to thy word ...

Luke 1:38

Mary moves quickly from hesitation to resignation to the plan of God. This means she resigns her will to God's plan. She gives up her own plans and desires and accepts God's new direction for her life.

## **Stage Five: Verification**

And blessed is she that believed: for there shall be a performance of those things which were told her from the Lord.

Luke 1:45

In the verification stage, God verifies or confirms His plan. Mary becomes pregnant and the revelation is verified in her own body. If you resign your will to the revelation of God's plan, it will not be long until you receive verification of that plan.

## **Stage Six: Exaltation**

And Mary said, My soul doth magnify the Lord,

Luke 1:46

Mary rejoices in the plan of God! Read her complete exaltation of God in Luke 1:46-55. When you accept the plan of God for your life, it will always bring happiness and result in exaltation of God.

As you learned in this course, following God's plan does not mean you will be without problems. In the natural world, Mary had a real problem. She was pregnant without being married. But the plan of God is greater than any temporary suffering which it involves. In the end, it always brings joy and exaltation of the Lord Jesus Christ.

## A FINAL WORD: LISTEN FOR HIS VOICE

In this course, you have received guidelines for knowing the voice of God. As you listen for this voice, remember His promise:

For I know the thoughts and plans that I have for you, says the Lord, thoughts and plans for welfare and peace and not for evil, to give you hope in your final outcome.

Jeremiah 29:11, AMPC

God will continue to guide you until death:

For this God is our God for ever and ever: He will be our guide even unto death.

Psalm 48:14

His guidance will continue in the new heaven and earth:

For the Lamb which is in the midst of the throne shall feed them, and shall lead them unto living fountains of waters: and God shall wipe away all tears from their eyes.

Revelation 7:17

God is not silent. If you listen, His voice can be heard above the noise and confusion of all the voices of earth. God speaks, and you <u>can</u> know His voice:

Now the God of peace, that brought again from the dead our Lord Jesus, that great shepherd of the sheep, through the blood of the everlasting covenant, Make you perfect in every good work TO DO HIS WILL, working in you that which is well pleasing in his sight, through Jesus Christ; to whom be glory for ever and ever. Amen.

Hebrews 13:20-21

# ABOUT MORRIS CERULLO



Dr. Morris Cerullo is a man with a heart that beats for reaching and winning souls. More than seven decades in the ministry have been spent in worldwide evangelism, going to the nations, preaching and teaching a powerful, uncompromising message of salvation, healing, and deliverance.

God has used Dr. Cerullo to pioneer overseas ministries and to open many countries that have been considered closed to the Gospel. His ministry is accompanied by a manifestation of God's miracle-working power.

Few ministers have had such an impact on the destiny of the nations of the world. Morris Cerullo's life has been sacrificially dedicated to training and equipping pastors, lay people, and evangelists to reach their nations for Christ with a supernatural endowment of God's power.

Many honors have been bestowed on Morris Cerullo, including honorary doctorates of divinity and humanities by academic leaders, spiritual leaders, and presidents of nations in recognition of his achievements and contributions to global evangelization.

God has anointed Dr. Cerullo with a unique ability to communicate to others the power and anointing that God has given to him. He proclaims an uncompromising message from the Word of God as it pertains to salvation, healing, the Baptism of the Holy Spirit, and Christ's Second Coming.

Learn more about Morris Cerullo at mcwe.com. In Canada, mcwe.ca; and in the United Kingdom, mcwe.co.uk.

# THE MORRIS CERULLO LEGACY INTERNATIONAL CENTER

Dr. Cerullo's God-given vision of reaching millions with the gospel is now being fulfilled through the building of a worldwide, state-of-theart training center. The Morris Cerullo Legacy International Center will offer ministerial training for ordination and individual course study. This will be an 18-acre campus in the heart of Mission Valley, in beautiful San Diego, California.

Minutes from downtown San Diego, the Legacy Center will be host to conferences, seminars, and workshops—complete with a hotel, restaurant, and a host of other attractions and amenities. One of the premiere functions at the

Legacy Center will be the Morris Cerullo Legacy School of Ministry. The Morris Cerullo Legacy International Center is a place of education, inspiration, and enjoyment for families and church groups from around the world. For more information on the Legacy Center, go to legacysandiego.org.

# THE MORRIS CERULLO LEGACY SCHOOL OF MINISTRY

The Morris Cerullo Legacy School of Ministry has been called: "The school with a difference." Multiplied millions have received extensive training and in spiritual warfare and instruction in how to work the works of God through Dr. Cerullo's ministry.

The teaching at the Legacy School of Ministry goes beyond textbooks. It takes believers beyond the realm of head knowledge and into revelation knowledge. Through this school, there is an impartation and anointing of the Holy Spirit that mobilizes and equips students to reach their countries with the Gospel in a demonstration of God's power.

Many years ago, Morris Cerullo received divine instruction from God, "Son, build Me an army." God revealed to him that the spiritual key to building His army would be to train lay people—doctors, lawyers, plumbers, farmers, ranchers, carpenters, housewives, sailors, factory workers—everyone is a potential minister. Since 1962, more than five million people, in 130 nations, have been trained!

Learn more about the Morris Cerullo Legacy School of Ministry at legacysom.com.